TOWN OF DAYTON REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING COUNCIL CHAMBERS DAYTON TOWN HALL

Monday December 11, 2023 6:00 p.m.

AGENDA

1. Call to Order

Mayor Jackson

- a. Roll Call by Clerk
- b. Invocation
- c. Pledge of Allegiance
- 2. Public Hearing: To hear public comments regarding a cable franchise between the Town of Dayton and Shenandoah Cable Television, LLC.
- 3. Approval of Minutes for the Regular Town Council Meeting of November 13, 2023.
- 4. Action Items*
 - a. Consideration of Cable Franchise Agreement with Shenandoah Cable Television, LLC
- 5. Public Comment
- 6. Staff Reports
 - a. Manager's Report
 - b. Police Department's Report
 - c. Attorney's Report
 - d. Mayor & Council Reports
- 7. Unfinished Business
 - a. Dayton Crossing Street Name Approval
- 8. New Business
- 9. Adjournment

Important Notice: Town Council Livestream Available

This meeting will be available for livestream viewing via Zoom at the link provided below. Please note that this is provided for viewing purposes only and all attendees will be muted and no comment will be accepted or allowed from Zoom.

Join Zoom Meeting:

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86905362977?pwd=TEJsZ3pHRDdFUE5reDZHTmtuMmhpUT09

Meeting ID: 86905362977

Passcode: 802906

Dial in: 1-301-715-8592



STAFF REPORT

TO: Town Council

VIA: Brian J. Borne, Town Manager

DATE: December 11, 2023

FROM: Brian J. Borne, Town Manager

PREPARED BY: Jordan K. Bowman, Town Attorney

SUBJECT: Ordinance Granting a Franchise Agreement with Shenandoah Cable

Television, LLC ("Shentel")

SUMMARY STATEMENT

Town Council is requested to consider an Ordinance Granting a Franchise Agreement with Shenandoah Cable Television, LLC ("Shentel")

REVIEW

Shenandoah Cable Television, LLC ("Shentel") has requested that the Town Council consider adopting an ordinance granting a franchise to Shentel to operate a cable television system within the Town of Dayton.

Under Virginia law, a person or entity that uses public property, including public rights-of-way, in a manner not permitted to the general public is required to obtain permission to do so. Generally, this is accomplished through a franchise adopted by the Town Council granting permission for a specified use for a period of time.

In 2021, the Council granted a franchise to Shentel to install and maintain fiber optic lines within the Town and to provide internet service. Shentel is now requesting an additional franchise to be able to provide cable television services to Town residents. This is a new service that would use Shentel's existing fiber optic lines. Town residents would not be required to purchase cable from Shentel and would still have the option of purchasing cable television from Comcast, which has an existing franchise.

The proposed cable television franchise has terms materially similar to the cable television franchise granted to Shentel by the Town of Bridgewater in July.

Shentel has agreed to reimburse the Town for the legal and advertising costs incurred.

RECOMMENDATION

The Town of Dayton Staff recommends Town Council consider approval of an Ordinance Granting a Franchise Agreement with Shenandoah Cable Television, LLC ("Shentel")

Attachment(s):

Attachment A: Ordinance

Attachment B: Franchise Agreement

AN ORDINANCE GRANTING A FRANCHISE FOR CABLE TELEVISION

WHEREAS, pursuant to Virginia Code § 15.2-2100 *et seq.*, the Town Council for the Town of Dayton, Virginia wishes to grant a franchise creating a certain right to install, use, maintain, and replace cable television lines and related equipment in Town streets and similar spaces, and

WHEREAS, Shenandoah Cable Television, LLC has submitted the high bid following the advertisement as required by Virginia Code § 15.2-2101.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, BY THE TOWN COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF DAYTON, VIRGINIA THAT:

- 1. A franchise is granted to Shenandoah Cable Television, LLC in the form set forth in **Exhibit A**.
- 2. This ordinance shall take effect immediately, although the franchise itself shall commence only upon the signatures of both parties.
- 3. Nothing in this ordinance (including Exhibit A) shall supersede any ordinance of general application or any existing franchise.

CERTIFICATE

The undersigned Mayor and Clerk of the Town Council of the Town of Dayton, Virginia hereby certify that the foregoing constitutes a true and correct copy of an Ordinance Granting a Cable Television Franchise adopted by the Town Council at a meeting held on December 11, 2023. A record of the roll-call vote by the Town Council is as follows:

NAME	AYE	NAY	ABSTAIN	ABSENT
Cary Jackson, Mayor				
Bradford Dyjak, Vice Mayor				
Emily Estes				
Susan Mathias				
Melody Pannell				
Robert Seward				
Robert Wolz				

Date: December 11, 2023	
[SEAL]	
ATTEST:	
Cary Jackson, Mayor	Brian Borne, Clerk

CABLE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE TOWN OF DAYTON, VIRGINIA AND

SHENANDOAH CABLE TELEVISION, LLC

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION 1 - DEFINITION OF TERMS
SECTION 2 - GRANT OF AUTHORITY6
SECTION 3 – CONSTRUCTION AND MAINTENANCE OF THE CABLE SYSTEM7
SECTION 4 - SERVICE OBLIGATIONS
SECTION 5 - PUBLIC, EDUCATIONAL AND GOVERNMENTAL ACCESS CHANNELS.12
SECTION 6 - COMMUNICATIONS TAX AND FRANCHISE FEES
SECTION 7 - CUSTOMER SERVICE STANDARDS; CUSTOMER BILLS; AND PRIVACY PROTECTION
SECTION 8 - OVERSIGHT AND REGULATION BY FRANCHISING AUTHORITY17
SECTION 9 – TRANSFER OR CHANGE OF CONTROL OF CABLE SYSTEM OR FRANCHISE20
SECTION 10 - INSURANCE AND INDEMNITY
SECTION 11 - SYSTEM DESCRIPTION AND SERVICE
SECTION 12 - ENFORCEMENT OF FRANCHISE
SECTION 13 - INSPECTION OF FACILITIES29
SECTION 14 - MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS29

CABLE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

This Cable Franchise Agreement (hereinafter, the "Agreement" or "Franchise Agreement") is made between the Town of Dayton, Virginia, a political subdivision of the Commonwealth of Virginia (hereinafter, "Town") and Shenandoah Cable Television, LLC (hereinafter, "Franchisee").

The Town, having determined that the financial, legal and technical ability of the Franchisee is reasonably sufficient to provide the services, facilities and equipment necessary to meet the future cable-related needs of the community, desires to enter into this Franchise Agreement with the Franchisee for the construction, operation and maintenance of a Cable System on the terms and conditions set forth herein.

SECTION 1 - Definition of Terms

For the purpose of this Franchise Agreement, capitalized terms, phrases, words, and abbreviations shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Code of Virginia, Article 1.2, § 15.2-2108.19, and the Cable Communications Policy Act of 1984, as amended from time to time, 47 U.S.C. §§ 521 et seq. (the "Cable Act"), unless otherwise defined herein.

- 1.1 "Act" means the Communications Act of 1934.
- 1.2 "Affiliate", in relation to any Person, means another Person who owns or controls, is owned or controlled by, or is under common ownership or control with, such Person.
- 1.3 "Basic service tier" means the service tier that includes (i) the retransmission of local television broadcast channels and (ii) public, educational, and governmental channels required to be carried in the basic tier.
- 1.4 "Cable Operator" means any Person or group of Persons that (A) provides Cable Service over a Cable System and directly or through one or more affiliates owns a significant interest in such Cable System or (B) otherwise controls or is responsible for, through any arrangement, the management and operation of a Cable System. Cable Operator does not include a provider of wireless or direct-to-home satellite transmission service.
- 1.5 "Cable Service" means the one-way transmission to Subscribers of (i) video programming or (ii) other programming service, and Subscriber interaction, if any, which is required for the selection or use of such video programming or other programming service. Cable service does not include any video programming provided by a commercial mobile service provider defined in 47 U.S.C. § 332(d).
- 1.6 "Cable System" or "System" means a facility, consisting of a set of closed transmission paths and associated signal generation, reception, and control equipment that is designed to provide Cable Service which includes video programming and which is provided to multiple Subscribers within the Township and designed in accordance with the International Telecommunication Union Telecommunication Standardization Sector G.984 Standard for

gigabit passive optical networks, but such term does not include (1) a facility that serves only to retransmit the television signals of one or more television broadcast stations; (2) a facility that serves Subscribers without using any public right-of-way; (3) a facility of a common carrier which is subject, in whole or in part, to the provisions of Title II of the Communications Act, except that such facility shall be considered a Cable System (other than for purposes of Section 621 of the Cable Act) to the extent that facility is used in the transmission of video programming directly to Subscribers unless the extent of that use is solely to provide interactive on-demand services; (4) an open video system that complies with Section 653 of the Cable Act; (5) any facilities of any electric utility used solely for operating its electric utility systems.

- 1.7 "Customer" or "Subscriber" means a Person or user of the Cable System who lawfully receives Cable Service therefrom with the Franchisee's express permission.
- 1.8 "Effective Date" means the date on which this Cable Franchise Agreement, with any necessary executed signatures, becomes effective.
- 1.9 "FCC" means the Federal Communications Commission or successor governmental entity thereto.
- 1.10 "Force majeure" means an event or events reasonably beyond the ability of Franchisee to anticipate and control. "Force majeure" includes, but is not limited to, acts of God, incidences of terrorism, war or riots, labor strikes or civil disturbances, floods, earthquakes, fire, explosions, epidemics, hurricanes, tornadoes, governmental actions and restrictions, work delays caused by waiting for utility providers to service or monitor or provide access to utility poles to which Franchisee's facilities are attached or to be attached or conduits in which Franchisee's facilities are located or to be located, and unavailability of materials or qualified labor to perform the work necessary.
- 1.11 "Franchise" means the initial authorization, or renewal thereof, issued by the Franchising Authority, whether such authorization is designated as a franchise, agreement, permit, license, resolution, contract, certificate, ordinance or otherwise, which authorizes the construction and operation of the Cable System in the public rights-of-way.
- 1.12 "Franchise Agreement" or "Agreement" shall mean this Cable Franchise Agreement and any amendments or modifications hereto.
- 1.13 "Franchise Area" means the present legal boundaries of the Town of Dayton, Virginia as of the Effective Date, and shall also include any additions thereto, by annexation or other legal means.
- 1.14 "Franchising Authority" means the Town of Dayton or the lawful successor, transferee, designee, or assignee thereof.
- 1.15 "Franchisee" shall mean Shenandoah Cable Television, LLC

- "Gross revenue" means all revenue, as determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, that is actually received by the cable operator and derived from the operation of the Cable System to provide cable services in the Franchise Area; however, "gross revenue" shall not include: (i) refunds or rebates made to subscribers or other third parties; (ii) any revenue which is received from the sale of merchandise over home shopping channels carried on the cable system, but not including revenue received from home shopping channels for the use of the cable service to sell merchandise; (iii) any tax, fee, or charge collected by the cable operator and remitted to a governmental entity or its agent or designee, including without limitation a local public access or education group; (iv) program launch fees; (v) directory or Internet advertising revenue including, but not limited to, yellow page, white page, banner advertisement, and electronic publishing; (vi) a sale of cable service for resale or for use as a component part of or for the integration into Cable Services to be resold in the ordinary course of business, when the reseller is required to pay or collect franchise fees or similar fees on the resale of the Cable Service; (vii) revenues received by any affiliate or any other person in exchange for supplying goods or services used by the cable operator to provide Cable Service; and (viii) revenue derived from services classified as noncable services under federal law, including, without limitation, revenue derived from telecommunications services and information services, and any other revenues attributed by the cable operator to noncable services in accordance with rules, regulations, standards, or orders of the Federal Communications Commission.
 - 1.17 "Ordinance" includes a resolution.
- 1.18 "Person" means any natural person or any association, firm, partnership, joint venture, corporation, or other legally recognized entity, whether for-profit or not-for profit, but shall not mean the Franchising Authority.
- 1.19 "Public rights-of-way" (PROW or Public Way) means the surface, the air space above the surface, and the area below the surface of any public street, highway, lane, path, alley, sidewalk, boulevard, drive, bridge, tunnel, park, parkway, waterway, easement, or similar property in which the Town or the Commonwealth of Virginia now or hereafter holds any property interest, which, consistent with the purposes for which it was dedicated, may be used for the purpose of installing and maintaining a cable system. No reference herein, or in any franchise, to a "public rights-of-way" shall be deemed to be a representation or guarantee by the Town that its interest or other right to control the use of such property is sufficient to permit its use for such purposes, and Franchisee shall be deemed to gain only those rights to use as are properly in the town and as the Town may have the undisputed right and power to give. For purposes of this Franchise, the term "public right-of-way" shall also include any other parcels of property that are owned by the Town.
- 1.20 "Interactive on-demand services" means a service providing video programming to Subscribers over switched networks on an on-demand, point-to-point basis, but does not include services providing video programming prescheduled by the programming provider.
- 1.21 "Service Interruption" means a service outage affecting less than five subscribers, or a loss or degradation of either video or audio for one or more channels for one or more subscribers.

- 1.22 "Service Outage" means the complete loss of cable service to five or more subscribers served by the same trunk, node, or feeder line for a period of 24 hours or more.
- 1.23 "Transfer" means any transaction in which (i) an ownership or other interest in the Franchisee is transferred, directly or indirectly, from one Person or group of Persons to another Person or group of Persons, so that majority control of the Franchisee is transferred; or (ii) the rights and obligations held by the Franchisee under the Franchise granted under this Franchise Agreement are transferred or assigned to another Person or group of Persons. However, notwithstanding clauses (i) and (ii) of the preceding sentence, a transfer of the Franchise shall not include (a) transfer of an ownership or other interest in the Franchisee to the parent of the Franchisee or to another Affiliate of the Franchisee; (b) transfer of an interest in the Franchise granted under this Franchise Agreement or the rights held by the Franchisee under the Franchisee granted under this Franchise Agreement to the parent of the Franchisee or to another Affiliate of the Franchisee; (c) any action that is the result of a merger of the parent of the Franchisee; or (e) a transfer in trust, by mortgage, or by assignment of any rights, title, or interest of the Franchisee in the Franchise or the System used to provide Cable Service in order to secure indebtedness.
- 1.24 "Video programming" means programming provided by, or generally considered comparable to, programming provided by a television broadcast station.

All terms used herein, unless otherwise defined, shall have the same meaning as set forth in Sections 15.2-2108.19 *et seq.* of the Code of Virginia, and if not defined therein, then as set forth in Title VI of the Communications Act of 1934, 47 U.S.C. § 521 *et seq.*, and if not defined therein, their common and ordinary meaning. In addition, references in this Ordinance to any federal or state law shall include amendments thereto as are enacted from time-to-time.

SECTION 2 - Grant of Authority

- 2.1 The Franchising Authority hereby grants to the Franchisee under the Code of Virginia and the Cable Act a nonexclusive Franchise authorizing the Franchisee to construct and operate a Cable System in the Public Ways within the Franchise Area, and for that purpose to erect, install, construct, repair, replace, reconstruct, maintain, or retain in any Public Way such poles, wires, cables, conductors, ducts, conduits, vaults, manholes, pedestals, amplifiers, appliances, attachments, and other related property or equipment as may be necessary or appurtenant to the Cable System and to provide such Cable Services over the Cable System as may be lawfully allowed. This agreement neither authorizes the Franchisee to use the PROW for purposes of providing any service other than Cable Service, nor prohibits the Franchisee from doing so. The Franchisee's authority to provide non-Cable Services shall be subject to applicable law.

- 2.3 Renewal. Any renewal of this Franchise shall be governed by and comply with the provisions of Article 1.2 of the Code of Virginia and Section 626 of the Cable Act, as amended.
- 2.4 Reservation of Authority. Nothing in this Franchise Agreement shall be construed as a waiver of any codes or ordinances of general applicability promulgated by the Franchising Authority.

2.5 Competitive Equity.

- 2.5.1 If the Town grants a competitive franchise which, in the reasonable opinion of the Franchisee, contains more favorable or less burdensome terms or conditions than this Franchise Agreement, the Franchisee may notify the Town that it wishes to renegotiate certain specified provisions of the Franchisee Agreement. Within 30 days after the Franchisee provides such notice, both parties must begin to negotiate in good faith, and either party to this Franchise Agreement may request changes to amend this Agreement so that neither the Franchisee's Franchise Agreement nor that of the competitor contains terms that are more favorable or less burdensome than the other. For purposes of this section, the franchises must be viewed as a whole, not on a provision-by-provision basis, and the franchises must be compared with due regard for the circumstances existing at the time each franchise was granted.
- 2.5.2 In the event an application for a new cable television franchise is filed with the Franchising Authority proposing to serve the Franchising Area, in whole or in part, the Franchising Authority shall serve or require to be served a copy of such application upon the Franchisee by registered or certified mail or via nationally recognized overnight courier service.
- 2.5.3 In the event that a cable provider provides Cable Service to the residents of the town under a federal franchise that is unavailable to the Franchisee, the Franchisee shall have a right to request amendments to this Franchise Agreement that relieve the Franchisee of regulatory burdens that create a competitive disadvantage to the Franchisee. In requesting amendments, the Franchisee shall file a petition seeking to amend the Franchise Agreement. Such petition shall: (1) indicate the presence of a competitor that has a franchise; (2) identify the basis for Franchisee's belief that certain provisions of the Franchise Agreement place Franchisee at a competitive disadvantage; and (3) identify the regulatory burdens to be amended or repealed in order to eliminate the competitive disadvantage. Town Council shall hold a public hearing to evaluate the petition and hear views of interested parties. The Franchising Authority shall not unreasonably withhold consent to the Franchisee's petition.

SECTION 3 – Construction and Maintenance of the Cable System

3.1 Permits and General Obligations. The Franchisee shall be responsible for obtaining, at its own cost and expense, all generally applicable permits, licenses, or other forms of approval or authorization necessary to construct, operate, maintain or repair the Cable System, or any part thereof, prior to the commencement of any such activity. Construction, installation,

and maintenance of the Cable System shall be performed in a safe, thorough and reliable manner using materials of good and durable quality. All transmission and distribution structures, poles, other lines, and equipment installed by the Franchisee for use in the Cable System in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Franchise Agreement shall be located so as to minimize the interference with the proper use of the Public Ways and the rights and reasonable convenience of property owners who own property that adjoins any such Public Way.

3.2 Conditions of Street Occupancy.

- 3.2.1 New Grades or Lines. If the grades or lines of any Public Way within the Franchise Area are lawfully changed at any time during the term of this Franchise Agreement, then the Franchisee shall, upon reasonable advance written notice from the Franchising Authority (which shall not be less than ten (10) business days) and at its own cost and expense, protect or promptly alter or relocate the Cable System, or any part thereof, so as to conform with any such new grades or lines. If public funds are available to any other user of the Public Way for the purpose of defraying the cost of any of the foregoing, the Franchising Authority shall notify the Franchisee of the availability of such funding and make such funds available to the Franchisee. It is understood that there is no guarantee by the Franchising Authority that any public funds will be available to help defray the cost of altering or relocating the Cable System to conform to new grades or lines.
- 3.2.2 Relocation at request of Third Party. The Franchisee shall, upon reasonable prior written request of any Person holding a permit issued by the Franchising Authority to move any structure, temporarily move its wires to permit the moving of such structure; provided (i) the Franchisee may impose a reasonable charge on any Person for the movement of its wires, and such charge may be required to be paid in advance of the movement of its wires; and (ii) the Franchisee is given not less than ten (10) business days advance written notice to arrange for such temporary relocation.
- 3.2.3 Restoration of Public Ways. If in connection with the construction, operation, maintenance, or repair of the Cable System, the Franchisee disturbs, alters, or damages any Public Way, the Franchisee agrees that it shall at its own cost and expense replace and restore any such Public Way to a condition reasonably comparable to the condition of the Public Way existing immediately prior to the disturbance. The Town Engineer shall make the final determination as to acceptability of repair and/or replacement of damaged facilities. In performing any excavation work in the public rights-of-way, the Franchisee will comply with all of the requirements of the Town Code, including Title 6, Chapter 1.
- 3.2.4 Safety Requirements. The Franchisee shall, at its own cost and expense, undertake all necessary and appropriate efforts to maintain its work sites in a safe manner in order to prevent failures and accidents that may cause damage, injuries or nuisances. All work undertaken on the Cable System shall be performed in substantial accordance with applicable FCC or other federal and state regulations and with the National Electrical Safety Code (National Bureau of Standards)" and "National Electrical Code (National Bureau of Fire Underwriters). The Cable System shall not unreasonably endanger or interfere with the safety of Persons or property in the Franchise Area.

- 3.2.5 Trimming of Trees and Shrubbery. The Franchisee shall have the responsibility and authority to trim trees or other natural growth overhanging any of its Cable System in the Franchise Area so as to prevent contact with the Franchisee's wires, cables, or other equipment. All such trimming shall be done at the Franchisee's sole cost and expense and in accordance with ANSI A300 pruning standards. For all planned trimming, the Franchisee shall provide the Town at least two business days notice of the work to be performed and a description of such work. For trimming of an emergency nature, including responding to storm damage, advance notice is not required. The Franchisee shall be responsible for any damage and all clean up of debris caused by such trimming.
- 3.2.6 Aerial and Underground Construction. At the time of Cable System construction, if all of the transmission and distribution facilities of all of the respective public or municipal utilities in any area of the Franchise Area are underground, the Franchisee shall place its Cable System's transmission and distribution facilities underground; provided that such underground locations are actually capable of accommodating the Franchisee's cable and other equipment without technical degradation of the Cable System's signal quality. In any region(s) of the Franchise Area where the transmission or distribution facilities of the respective public or municipal utilities are both aerial and underground, the Franchisee shall have the discretion to construct, operate, and maintain all of its transmission and distribution facilities, or any part thereof, aerially or underground. Nothing in this Section shall be construed to require the Franchisee to construct, operate, or maintain underground any ground-mounted appurtenances such as customer taps, line extenders, system passive devices, amplifiers, power supplies, pedestals, or other related equipment.
- 3.2.7 All excavation and reconstruction work by Franchisee in the public rights-of-way must be in compliance with the generally applicable requirements of the Town Code, including all of the standards referenced therein including the Town's Design and Construction Standards Manual, and all generally applicable VDOT standards. It shall be the responsibility of Franchisee to obtain any required permits, to review all applicable excavation, reconstruction, restoration, repair and permitting requirements, and to become familiar with such requirements before beginning any excavation, reconstruction, restoration or repair work in the public rights-of-way or private property.
- 3.2.8 Any equipment or facilities installed by Franchisee in the public rights-of-way shall be installed, located, erected, constructed, reconstructed, replaced, restored, removed, repaired, maintained and operated in accordance with good engineering practices, performed by experienced maintenance and construction personnel so as not (1) to endanger or interfere in any manner with improvements the may deem appropriate to make; or (2) to interfere with the rights of any private property owner; or (3) to hinder or obstruct pedestrian or vehicular traffic.
- 3.2.9 Whenever the Town shall determine that it is necessary in connection with the repair, relocation, or improvement of the public rights-of-way, the Town may require by written notification that any properties or facilities of the Franchisee be removed or relocated. Within sixty (60) days after receipt of notification, unless the Town extends such period for good cause shown, the Franchisee shall remove or relocate its facilities to such place and under such terms and conditions as specified by the Town. The Franchisee shall bear all expenses associated

with the removal and relocation except that the Town will issue, without charge to the Franchisee, whatever local permits are required for the relocation of Franchisee's facilities. If the Franchisee does not complete its removal or relocation within sixty (60) days or such other period as authorized by the Town, the Town may take such actions as necessary to effect such removal or relocation at the Franchisee's expense. Franchisee may be entitled to reimbursement of its relocation costs from public or private funds raised for the project and made available to other users of the Public Way. It is understood that there is no guarantee by the Franchising Authority that any public or private funds will be available to help defray the cost of such undergrounding or beautification projects.

3.2.10. Undergrounding and Beautification Projects. In the event all users of the Public Way relocate aerial facilities underground as part of an undergrounding or neighborhood beautification project, Franchisee shall participate in the planning for relocation of its aerial facilities contemporaneously with other utilities. Franchisee's relocation costs shall be included in any computation of necessary project funding by the municipality or private parties. Franchisee shall be entitled to reimbursement of its relocation costs from public or private funds raised for the project and made available to other users of the Public Way. It is understood that there is no guarantee by the Franchising Authority that any public or private funds will be available to help defray the cost of such undergrounding or beautification projects.

SECTION 4 - Service Obligations

- 4.1 General Service Obligations.
- 4.1.1. Franchisee shall build out its Cable System to make Cable Service generally available to those businesses and residential units located within the Town. While Franchisee shall use commercially reasonable efforts to build out its network to serve as much of the Town as is feasible taking into account build-out costs, geographical and geological conditions, and business conditions, Franchisee reserves the right in its sole discretion as to where Franchisee builds out its network in the Town. (b) Any dwelling unit within one hundred fifty (150) feet aerial distance from the main distribution line shall be entitled to a standard installation rate. For any dwelling unit in excess of one hundred fifty (150), Franchisee shall extend the Cable Service if the Subscriber pays Franchisee the actual cost of installation from its main distribution system with such cost being only the incremental portion beyond one hundred fifty (150) feet for aerial installations.
- 4.1.2. The Town has the authority to require Franchisee to place wires and/or equipment underground, provided that the Town imposes such requirement on all similarly situated entities. All installations of wires and/or equipment by Franchisee shall be underground in those areas of the Town where the wires and/or equipment of similarly situated entities (i.e. telephone and electric utilities) are underground; provided, however, that such underground locations are capable of accommodating Franchisee's facilities without technical degradation of the Cable System's signal quality. Franchisee shall not be required to construct, operate, or maintain underground any ground-mounted appurtenances such as Subscriber taps, line extenders, system passive devices, amplifiers, power supplies, or pedestals. (d) In the event that public or private funds are made available to pay for such underground projects, Franchisee may apply or request

that the Town apply for such funds. In the event that Franchisee is required to place existing aerial plant underground, Franchisee reserves its right to pass any remaining costs in excess of any such available public or private funds through to Subscribers if and to the extent allowed by applicable law.

- 4.2 New Developments. Franchisee agrees to use commercially reasonable efforts to inform itself of all newly planned developments with the Town and to work with developers to cooperate in pre-installation of facilities to support Cable Service. Should, through new construction, an area within the franchise area meet the density requirement, the Franchisee shall provide Cable Service to such area within six months of receiving notice from the Town that the density requirement has been met.
- 4.3 Programming. The Franchisee shall offer to all Customers a diversity of video programming services.
- 4.4 No Discrimination. The Franchisee shall not discriminate or permit discrimination between or among any Persons in the availability of Cable Services or other services provided in connection with the Cable System in the Franchise Area. It shall be the right of all Persons to receive all available services provided on the Cable System so long as such Person's financial or other obligations to the Franchisee are satisfied, unless such Person has engaged in theft of Franchisee's cable services, vandalism of its property or harassment of its representatives. Nothing contained herein shall prohibit the Franchisee from offering bulk discounts, promotional discounts, package discounts, or other such pricing strategies as part of its business practice. Franchisee shall assure that access to cable services is not denied to any group of potential residential cable subscribers because of the income of the residents of the local area in which such group resides.
- 4.5 Performance Evaluation Sessions: The Town and the Franchisee shall hold scheduled performance evaluation sessions upon written request from the Town.
- 4.5.1. Performance Evaluation sessions shall be held no more than once every three years during the Term of the Franchise. All such evaluation sessions shall be publicized in advance and be open to the public.
- 4.5.2. The Franchisee shall reasonably cooperate with the evaluation and shall, subject to the proprietary information provision of Section 8.7 of this Agreement, supply the Town with all relevant, non-proprietary information requested.
- 4.5.3. If the evaluation indicates a need for modification of the Agreement, the Town shall attempt to negotiate the identified changes with the Franchisee. Any changes agreed to by the Town and the Franchisee shall be approved by the Town Council before they become effective.

- 4.6 Availability of Maps to the Town: The Franchisee shall make available to the Town at its regional area office annually updated maps of the Franchise Area which shall clearly delineate the following:
- 4.6.1. Areas within the Franchise Area where Cable Service will be available to Subscribers.
- 4.7 Areas covered by the Franchise where the Cable System cannot be extended due to lack of present or planned development, with such areas clearly marked, and, at such time as conditions in any of those areas have changed so that the minimum density level set forth in Section 4.1.1 has been attained, an estimated timetable to commence providing Cable Service in areas not currently served.
- 4.8 Changes in Service: Franchisee agrees to give the Town Manager thirty (30) days prior written notice of changes in the mix, or quality of the Cable Services.

SECTION 5 - Public, Educational and Governmental Access Channels

5.1 Franchisee shall designate capacity on up to three (3) channels for public, educational and/or governmental access video programming provided by the Franchising Authority or its designee, such as a public access organization or educational institution. On the Effective Date, Franchisee shall provide two (2) PEG access channels for the purposes of providing governmental and educational channels. On the Effective Date, a public access channel will be required only if a public access organization is operational, producing programming content for cablecast, and is providing all communications facilities needed for delivering a public access signal to Franchisee's headend. If such a public access organization is not meeting such requirements as of the Effective Date, within one hundred eighty (180) days after a public access organization meets such requirements and requests use of the third PEG access channel, Franchisee shall make available one (1) additional channel for PEG access programming. Use of a channel position for public, educational or governmental ("PEG") access shall be provided on the most basic tier of service offered by Franchisee in accordance with the Cable Act, Section 611, and Article 1.2 of the Code of Virginia, and as further set forth below. "Channel position" means a number designation on the Franchisee's channel lineup regardless of the transmission format (analog or digital). Franchisee does not relinquish its ownership of or ultimate right of control over a channel by designating it for PEG use. In the event any Access channel is reassigned, the Franchisee shall provide the Town with at least thirty (30) days notice before reassigning the channel, and shall pay the reasonable costs of any advertising and promotional materials required due to the reassignment. A PEG access user – whether an individual, educational or governmental user – acquires no property or other interest by virtue of the use of a channel so designated, and may not rely on the continued use of a particular channel number, no matter how long the same channel may have been designated for such use. Franchisee shall not exercise editorial control over any public, educational, or governmental use of a channel position, except Franchisee may refuse to transmit any public access program or portion of a public access program that contains obscenity, indecency, or nudity. The

Franchising Authority shall be responsible for developing, implementing, interpreting and enforcing rules for Educational and Governmental Access Channel use.

- 5.2 Public Access. A "Public Access Channel" is a channel position designated for noncommercial use by the public on a first-come, first-served, nondiscriminatory basis. A Public Access Channel may not be used to cablecast programs for profit, or for political or commercial fundraising in any fashion.
- 5.3 Educational Access. An "Educational Access Channel" is a channel position designated for noncommercial use by educational institutions such as public or private schools (but not "home schools"), community colleges, and universities.
- 5.4 Government Access. A "Governmental Access Channel" is a channel position designated for noncommercial use by the Franchising Authority for the purpose of showing the public local government at work.
- 5.5 The Town may, after a public hearing and upon a finding that the existing PEG channels are substantially utilized within the meaning of Section 15.2-2108.22(1) of the Code of Virginia, require by ordinance that the Franchisee provide an additional PEG channel or channels, up to a maximum of three (3) additional PEG channels, provided that the total number of PEG channels, including the additional PEG channels, shall not exceed six (6).
- 5.6 Franchisee shall ensure that all PEG access channel signals carried on its system, regardless of the method used to acquire the PEG channels, comply with all applicable FCC signal quality and technical standards for all classes of signals. The technical and signal quality of all PEG access channel signals shall be preserved and shall be of comparable quality as other channels.

SECTION 6 - Communications Tax and Franchise Fees

- 6.1. Communications Tax: Franchisee shall comply with the provisions of Section 58.1-645 et seq. of the Code of Virginia, pertaining to the Virginia Communications Sales and Use Tax, as amended (the "Communications Tax"), and Sections 6.2 through 6.6 of the Agreement shall not have any effect, for so long as the Communications Tax or a successor state or local tax that would constitute a franchise fee for purposes of 47 U.S.C. § 641, as amended, is imposed on the sale of cable services by the Franchisee to subscribers in the town.
- 6.2. Payment of Franchise Fee to Town: In the event that the Communications Tax is repealed and no successor state or local tax is enacted that would constitute a franchise fee for purposes of 47 U.S.C. § 641, as amended, and if federal law allows a Franchise fee to be paid by the Franchisee to the Town, Franchisee shall pay to the Town a Franchise fee of five percent (5%) of annual Gross Revenue (or the maximum then allowed by federal law), beginning on the effective date of the repeal of such tax (the "Repeal Date"). Beginning on the Repeal Date, the terms of Section 6.2 through 6.6 of this Agreement shall take effect. In accordance with Title VI of the Communications Act, the twelve (12) month period applicable under the Franchise for the computation of the Franchise fee shall be a calendar year. Such payments shall be made no later

than thirty (30) days following the end of each calendar quarter. Should Franchisee submit an incorrect amount, Franchisee shall be allowed to add or subtract that amount in a subsequent quarter, but no later than ninety (90) days following the close of the calendar year for which such amounts were applicable; such correction shall be documented in the supporting information required under Section 6.3 below.

- 6.3. Supporting Information: Each Franchise fee payment shall be accompanied by a brief report prepared by a representative of Franchisee showing the basis for the computation, and a breakdown by major revenue categories (such as Basic Service, premium service, etc.). The Town shall have the right to reasonably request further supporting information for each Franchise fee payment, subject to the proprietary information provision of Section 8.7.
- 6.4. Limitation on Franchise Fee Actions: The period of limitation for recovery of any Franchise fee payable hereunder shall be three (3) years from the date on which payment by Franchisee is due.
- 6.5. Bundled Services: If cable services subject to a franchise fee, or any other fee determined by a percentage of the cable operator's gross revenues in a locality, are provided to subscribers in conjunction with other services: the fee shall be applied only to the value of these cable services, as reflected on the books and records of the cable operator in accordance with rules, regulations, standards, or orders of the Federal Communications Commission or the State Corporation Commission, or generally accepted accounting principles. Any discounts resulting from purchasing the services as a bundle shall be reasonably allocated between the respective services that constitute the bundled transaction.
- 6.6 Books and Records Regarding Franchise Fees. Subject to the confidentiality requirements of Section 8.7 of this Agreement, the Town, or such Person or Persons designated by the Town, shall have the right to inspect and copy records and the right to audit and to recompute any amounts determined to be payable under this Franchise, without regard to by whom they are held. If an audit discloses an overpayment or underpayment of franchise fees, the Town shall notify the Franchisee of such overpayment or underpayment within ninety (90) days of the date the audit was completed. The Town, in its sole discretion, shall determine the completion date for any audit conducted hereunder. Audit completion is not to be unreasonably delayed by either party. Subject to the confidentiality requirements of Section 8.7 of this Franchise, the Franchisee shall be responsible for providing to the Town all records necessary to confirm the accurate payment of franchise fees. The Franchisee shall maintain such records for the current year plus three (3) years. The Town 's audit expenses shall be borne by the Town unless the audit determines the payment to the Town should be increased by more than five percent (5%) in the audited period, in which case the costs of the audit, not to exceed three thousand dollars (\$3,000.00) shall be paid by the Franchisee to the Town within thirty (30) days following written notice to the Franchisee by the Town of the underpayment, which notice shall include a copy of the audit report. If recomputation results in additional revenue to be paid by Franchisee to the Town, such amount shall be subject to an interest charge in accordance with the Town's standard rate for computing interest charges on late payments.

SECTION 7 - Customer Service Standards; Customer Bills; and Privacy Protection

- 7.1 Customer Service Standards. The Franchisee shall comply in all respects with the customer service requirements established by the FCC. Franchisee shall be subject to the following customer service standards consistent with 47 U.S.C. §§ 76.309, 1602, 1603, 1618 and 1619:
- 7.1.1 Franchisee will maintain a local or toll-free telephone access line which will be available to its subscribers 24 hours a day, seven days a week.
- 7.1.1.1 Trained representatives will be available to respond to customer telephone inquiries during normal business hours.
- 7.1.1.2 After normal business hours, the access line may be answered by a service or automated response system, including an answering machine. Inquiries received after normal business hours must be responded to by a trained representative on the next business day.
- 7.1.2 Under normal operating conditions, telephone answer time by a customer representative, including wait time, shall not exceed thirty (30) seconds when the connection is made. If the call needs to be transferred, transfer time shall not exceed thirty (30) seconds. These standards shall be met no less than ninety (90) percent of the time under normal operating conditions as measured on a quarterly basis.
- 7.1.3 Under normal operating conditions, the customer will receive a busy signal less than three percent (3%) of the time.
- 7.1.4 Franchisee shall accurately collect and maintain data to measure its compliance with the telephone answering standards in Sections 7.1.2 and 7.1.3.
- 7.1.5 Customer service centers and bill payment locations will be open at least during normal business hours and one or more bill payment centers will be conveniently located in the Harrisonburg area.
- 7.1.6 Installations, Outages, and Service Calls. Under normal operating conditions, each of the following standards will be met no less than ninety five percent (95%) of the time as measured on a quarterly basis.
- 7.1.6.1 Standard installations will be performed within seven business days after an order has been placed. "Standard" installations are those that are within 150 feet of the existing distribution system.
- 7.1.6.2 Excluding conditions beyond the control of the Franchisee, the Franchisee will begin repairs on Service Outages promptly and in no event later than twenty-four (24) hours after the outage becomes known.
- 7.1.6.3 The Franchisee must begin working to correct Service Interruptions within 24 hours, including weekends, of receiving a subscriber call for a Service Interruption.

- 7.1.7 Franchisee shall accurately collect and maintain data to measure its compliance with subparagraph 7.1.6.
- 7.1.8 The "appointment window" alternatives for installations, service calls and other installation activities will either be at a specific time or, at maximum, a four-hour time block during normal business hours. Franchisee may schedule service calls and other installation activities outside of normal business hours for the express convenience of the customer.
- 7.1.9 Franchisee may not cancel an appointment with a customer after the close of business on the business day prior to the scheduled appointment. If Franchisee representative is running late for an appointment with a customer and will not be able to keep the appointment as scheduled, the customer will be contacted at a telephone number provided by the customer. The appointment will be rescheduled as necessary, at a time which is convenient for the customer.
- 7.1.10 Franchisee shall provide written information on each of the following areas at the time of installation of service, at least annually to all subscribers, and at any time upon request:
 - (i) Products and services offered;
- (ii) Prices and options for programming services and conditions of subscription to programming and other services;
 - (iii) Installation and service maintenance policies;
 - (iv) Instructions on how to use the cable service;
 - (v) Channel positions of programming carried on the system;
 - (v) Refund policy; and
- (vii) Billing and complaint procedures, including the Franchisee's office hours, telephone number, and address of the local cable office.
- 7.1.11 Upon written request by the Town, Franchisee shall be required to submit quarterly reports to the Franchising Authority, in accordance with Section 8.8 Reporting, to allow it to monitor Franchisee's compliance with quarterly customer service standards.
- 7.2 Customer Bills. Customer bills shall be designed in such a way as to present the information contained therein clearly and comprehensibly to Customers, and in a way that (i) is not misleading and (ii) does not omit material information. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in Section 7.1, above, the Franchisee may, in its sole discretion, consolidate costs on Customer bills as may otherwise be permitted by Section 622(c) of the Cable Act (47 U.S.C. §542(c)). In addition, the Franchising Authority's phone number shall not be listed on the monthly customer billing statement nor on the Franchisee's annual report
- 7.3 Franchisee shall notify subscribers of any changes in rates, programming services or channel positions in accordance with applicable law in writing. Notice must be given to subscribers a minimum of thirty (30) days in advance of such changes if the change is within the control of the Franchisee. In addition, Franchisee shall notify subscribers thirty (30) days in advance of any significant changes in the other information required by Section 7.1.10.

- 7.4 In case of a billing dispute, Franchisee must respond to a written complaint from a subscriber within thirty (30) days.
 - 7.5 Refund checks will be issued promptly, but not later than either:
- 7.5.1 The customer's next billing cycle following resolution of the request, or thirty (30) days, whichever is earlier, or
 - 7.5.2 The return of the equipment supplied by Franchisee if service is terminated.
- 7.6 Credits for service will be issued no later than the customer's next billing cycle following the determination that a credit is warranted.
- 7.7 Franchisee shall provide parental control devices to all subscribers who wish to be able to block out any objectionable channel(s) of programming from the cable service entering the subscriber's home.
- 7.8 Privacy Protection. The Franchisee shall comply with all applicable federal and state privacy laws, including Section 631 of the Cable Act and regulations adopted pursuant thereto.

SECTION 8 - Oversight and Regulation by Franchising Authority

- 8.1 Oversight of Franchise. In accordance with applicable law, the Franchising Authority shall have the right to oversee, regulate and, on reasonable prior written notice and in the presence of Franchisee's employee, periodically inspect the construction, operation and maintenance of the Cable System in the Franchise Area, and all parts thereof, as necessary to monitor Franchisee's compliance with the provisions of this Franchise Agreement.
- 8.2 Technical Standards. The Franchisee shall comply with all applicable technical standards of the FCC as published in subpart K of 47 C.F.R. § 76. To the extent those standards are altered, modified, or amended during the term of this Franchise, the Franchisee shall comply with such altered, modified or amended standards within a reasonable period after such standards become effective. The Franchising Authority shall have, upon written request, the right to obtain a copy of tests and records required to be performed pursuant to the FCC's rules.
- 8.3 Operational Records. The Franchisee shall maintain the records required to compute all operational and customer service compliance measures outlined in this Franchise to demonstrate that the measures are being met for at least four consecutive quarters. Failure to maintain the records as required herein shall subject the Franchisee to the liquidated damages established in this Franchise Agreement.
 - 8.4 Records Required: Franchisee shall at all times maintain:

- 8.4.1. Records of all written complaints for a period of one year after receipt by Franchisee or until the applicable compliance measures described in this Franchise are met for four consecutive quarters. The term "complaint" as used herein refers to complaints about any aspect of the Cable System or Franchisee's cable operations, including, without limitation, complaints about employee courtesy. Complaints recorded will not be limited to complaints requiring an employee service call;
- 8.4.2. Records of Outages and Service Interruptions for a period of one year after occurrence, or until the applicable compliance measures described in this Franchise are met for four consecutive quarters, indicating date, duration, area, and the number of Subscribers affected, type of outage, and cause;
- 8.4.3. Records of service calls for repair and maintenance for a period of one year after resolution by Franchisee, or until the applicable compliance measures described in this Franchise are met for four consecutive quarters, indicating the date and time service was required, the date of acknowledgment and date and time service was scheduled (if it was scheduled), and the date and time service was provided, and (if different) the date and time the problem was resolved;
- 8.4.4. Records of installation/reconnection and requests for service extension for a period of one year after the request was fulfilled by Franchisee, or until the applicable compliance measures described in this Franchise are met for four consecutive quarters, indicating the date of request, date of acknowledgment, and the date and time service was extended; and
- 8.5 Federal Communications (FCC) Testing: Within fourteen (14) days of a written request by the Town, a written report of test results of FCC performance testing will be provided to the Town Manager / Designee.
- 8.6 File for Public Inspection. Throughout the term of this Franchise Agreement, the Franchisee shall maintain those documents required pursuant to the FCC's rules and regulations. Upon reasonable written notice to the Franchisee and with no less than thirty (30) business days' written notice to the Franchisee, the Town shall have the right to inspect Franchisee's books and records pertaining to Franchisee's provision of Cable Service in the franchise area at any time during normal business hours and on a nondisruptive basis, as are reasonably necessary to ensure compliance with the terms of this franchise. Such notice shall specifically reference the section or subsection of the franchise which is under review, so that Franchisee may organize the necessary books and records for appropriate access by the Town. Franchisee shall not be required to maintain any books and records for franchise compliance purposes longer than the current year plus three (3) years.

8.7 Proprietary Information:

8.7.1 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth herein, Franchisee shall not be required to submit information to the Town that it reasonably deems to be proprietary or confidential in nature, nor submit to the Town any of its or an affiliate's books and records not

relating to the provision of Cable Service in the franchise area, except as provided herein. Such confidential information shall be subject to the following, to be applied as is most practicable for the purposes of this Agreement:

- 8.7.1.1 To the extent an exemption under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act permits the Town to maintain the confidentiality of submitted information and the Franchisee submits such information to the Town, the Town shall maintain the confidentiality of such information and not disclose it to any public request;
- 8.7.1.1 To the extent the information provided to an accountant, attorney, consultant, or any other agent of the Town ("Town Consultant") would not be subject to public disclosure under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act and the Town instructs the Franchisee to provide such information to the Town Consultant as may be required by this Agreement, the Franchisee shall provide such information to the Town Consultant and the Town shall not take possession of the information nor engage in any act that would jeopardize the confidentiality of such information; or,
 - 8.7.1.3 Franchisee must provide the following documentation to the

Town:

- (i) specific identification of the information;
- (ii) statement attesting to the reason(s) the Franchisee believes the information is confidential; and
- (iii) statement that the documents are available at the Franchisee's designated offices for inspection by the Town.
- 8.7.2 At all times, the Town shall take reasonable steps to protect the proprietary and confidential nature of any books, records, maps, plans, or other Town-requested documents that are provided pursuant to the Agreement to the extent they are designated as such by the Franchisee. Nothing in this Section shall be read to require the Franchisee to violate federal or state law protecting Subscriber privacy.
- 8.8 Reporting. Upon written request, the Franchisee shall submit the following reports regarding annual financial information and quarterly customer service information:
- 8.8.1 Annual Reports. Upon written request and no later than ninety (90) days after the end of its fiscal year, Franchisee shall submit a written report to the Town, which shall include a list of major cable-related projects undertaken in the past year including any new, relocated, or upgraded aerial or underground facilities;
- 8.8.2 Quarterly Reports. Upon written request by the Town, no later than thirty (30) days after the end of each calendar quarter, the Franchisee shall submit a written report to the Town regarding complaints and service requests received from customers in the Franchise Area, containing such categories of information as the Franchisee records in the normal course of business, which may include:

8.8.2.1 A report showing the number of service calls received by type during that quarter, including any property damage to the extent such information is available to the Franchisee, and any line extension requests received during that quarter;

8.8.2.2 A report showing the number of outages for that quarter, identifying separately each outage of one or more nodes for more than one hour at a time, the date and time it occurred, the date and time when repairs began, its duration, and, when available to the Franchisee, number of homes affected.

8.8.2.3 A report showing the Franchisee's performance with respect to Section 7.1 of this Agreement and all applicable customer service standards established in 47 C.F.R. §76.309(c), signed by an officer or employee certifying its performance with these customer service standards. Included in this report will be the following information:

- i) Percentage of telephone calls that were answered within 30 seconds
- ii) Percentage of telephone calls received that were abandoned before being answered by a live operator
- iii) Average hold time for telephone calls received
- iv) Percentage of time when all incoming trunk lines were in a busy condition
- v) Percentage of standard installations performed within seven business days
- vi) Percentage of repair calls for Service Interruptions responded to within 24 hours.

8.8.3 The Franchisee shall submit to the Town copies of each petition, application, report, and communication that directly and materially affects the provision of Cable Service within the Franchise Area that are transmitted by the Franchisee to any federal, state, or other regulatory commissions, agencies or courts.

SECTION 9 – Transfer or Change of Control of Cable System or Franchise

9.1 No transfer of this Franchise shall occur without the prior written consent of the Franchising Authority, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned. No transfer shall be made to a Person, group of Persons or Affiliate that is not legally, technically and financially qualified to operate the Cable System and satisfy the obligations hereunder. However, notwithstanding the preceding sentence, a transfer of the Franchise shall not include (a) transfer of an ownership or other interest in the Franchisee to the parent of the Franchisee or to another Affiliate of the Franchisee; (b) transfer of an interest in the Franchise granted under this Franchise Agreement or the rights held by the Franchisee under the Franchise granted under this Franchise Agreement to the parent of the Franchisee or to another

Affiliate of the Franchisee; (c) any action that is the result of a merger of the parent of the Franchisee; (d) any action that is the result of a merger of another Affiliate of the Franchisee; or (e) a transfer in trust, by mortgage, or by assignment of any rights, title, or interest of the Franchisee in the Franchise or the System used to provide Cable Service in order to secure indebtedness.

SECTION 10 - Insurance and Indemnity

- 10.1 The Franchisee shall indemnify, hold harmless and defend the Town, its officers, employees, and agents (hereinafter referred to as "indemnities"), from and against:
- 10.1.1 Any and all third-party claims for liabilities, obligations, damages, penalties, liens, costs, charges, losses and expenses (including, without limitation, fees and expenses of attorneys, expert witnesses and consultants), which may be imposed upon, incurred by or asserted against the indemnitees by reason of any act or omission of the Franchisee, its personnel, employees, agents, contractors or subcontractors, resulting in personal injury, bodily injury, sickness, disease or death to any person or damage to, loss of or destruction of tangible or intangible property, libel, slander, invasion of privacy and unauthorized use of any trademark, trade name, copyright, patent, service mark or any other right of any person, firm or corporation, which may arise out of or be in any way connected with the construction, installation, operation, maintenance, use or condition of the Franchisee's cable system caused by Franchisee, its contractors, subcontractors or agents or the Franchisee's failure to comply with any federal, state or local statute, ordinance or regulation.
- 10.1.2 Any and all third-party claims for liabilities, obligations, damages, penalties, liens, costs, charges, losses and expenses (including, without limitation, fees and expenses of attorneys, expert witnesses and consultants), which are imposed upon, incurred by or asserted against the indemnitees by reason of any claim or, lien arising out of work, labor, materials or supplies provided or supplied to the Franchisee, its contractors or subcontractors, for the installation, construction, operation or maintenance of the Franchisee's cable system in the town.
- 10.1.3 Any and all third-party claims for liabilities, obligations, damages, penalties, liens, costs, charges, losses and expenses (including, without limitation, fees and expenses of attorneys, expert witnesses and consultants), which may be imposed upon, incurred by or asserted against the indemnitees by reason of any financing or securities offering by Franchisee or its affiliates for violations of the common law or any laws, statutes or regulations of the Commonwealth of Virginia or of the United States, including those of the Federal Securities and Exchange Commission, whether by the Franchisee or otherwise.
- 10.2 Damages shall include, but not be limited to, penalties arising out of copyright infringements and damages arising out of any failure by the Franchisee to secure consents from the owners, authorized distributors or licensees, or programs to be delivered by the Franchisee's cable system.

- 10.3 The Franchisee undertakes and assumes for its officers, agents, contractors and subcontractors and employees all risk of dangerous conditions, if any, on or about any Townowned or controlled property, including streets and public rights-of-ways, and the Franchisee hereby agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the indemnitees against and from any claim asserted or liability imposed upon the indemnitees for personal injury or property damage to any person arising out of the installation, operation, maintenance or condition of the Franchisee's cable system or the Franchisee's failure to comply with any federal, state or local statute, ordinance or regulation, except for any claim asserted or liability imposed upon the indemnitees that arises or is related to wanton or willful negligence by the indemnitees.
- 10.4 In the event any action or proceeding shall be brought against the indemnitees by reason of any matter for which the indemnitees are indemnified hereunder, the Franchisee shall, upon timely notice from any of the indemnitees, and at the Franchisee's sole cost and expense, resist and defend the same, provided further, however, that the Franchisee shall not admit liability in any such matter on behalf of the indemnitees without the written consent of the Town Attorney or his or her designee.
- 10.5 The Town shall give the Franchisee timely notice of the making of any written claim or the commencement of any action, suit or other proceeding covered by the provisions of this section.
- 10.6 Nothing in this ordinance or in a franchise is intended to, or shall be construed or applied to, express or imply a waiver by the Town of statutory provisions, privileges or immunities of any kind or nature as set forth in the Code of Virginia, including the limits of liability of the Town as exists presently or as may be increased from time to time by the legislature. Nothing in a franchise or this ordinance shall constitute a waiver of the Town's statutory provisions, privileges or immunities, including the Town' sovereign immunity, of any kind or nature.
- 10.7 The Franchisee shall maintain, and by its acceptance of a franchise hereunder specifically agrees that it will maintain throughout the term of the franchise, general comprehensive liability insurance insuring the Franchisee. All liability insurance shall include an endorsement in a specific form which names as joint and several insured's the Town and the Town's officials, employees and agents, with respect to all claims arising out of the operation and maintenance of the Franchisee's cable system in the town. Liability insurance mentioned herein below shall be in the minimum amounts of:
- 10.7.1 \$1,000,000.00 for bodily injury or death to anyone person, within the limit of five million dollars (\$5,000,000) for bodily injury or death resulting from any one accident;
- 10.7.2 \$1,000,000.00 for property damage, including damage to the Town's property, from any one accident;
- 10.7.3 \$1,000,000.00 for all other types of liability resulting from any one occurrence;
- 10.7.4 Workers Compensation Insurance as required by the Commonwealth of Virginia;

- 10.7.5 Franchisee shall carry and maintain in its own name automobile liability insurance with a limit of \$1,000,000 for each person and \$1,000,000 for each accident for property damage with respect to owned and non-owned automobiles for the operation of which the Franchisee is responsible; and
 - 10.7.6 Coverage for copyright infringement.
- 10.8 The inclusion of more than one (1) insured shall not operate to increase the limit of the Franchisee's liability, and that insurer waives any right on contribution with insurance which may be available to the Town.
- 10.9 All policies of insurance required by this section shall be placed with companies which are qualified to write insurance in the Commonwealth of Virginia and which maintain throughout the policy term a General Rating of "A-:VII".
- 10.10 Certificates of insurance shall be filed and maintained with the Town's Risk Manager during the term of the franchise. The Franchisee shall immediately advise the Town Attorney of any litigation that may develop that would affect this insurance.
- 10.11 Should the Town find an insurance certificate to be in non-compliance, then it shall notify the Franchisee, and the Franchisee shall be obligated to cure the defect.
- 10.12 Neither the provisions of this section, nor any damages recovered by the Town thereunder, shall be construed to nor limit the liability of the Franchisee under any franchise issued hereunder or for damages.
- 10.13 The insurance policies provided for herein shall name the Town, its officers, employees and agents as additional insured's, and shall be primary to any insurance or self-insurance carried by the Town. The insurance policies required by this section shall be carried and maintained by the Franchisee throughout the term of the franchise and such other period of time during which the Franchisee operates or is engaged in the removal of its cable system. Each policy shall contain a provision providing that the insurance policy may not be canceled by the surety, nor the intention not to renew be stated by the surety, until thirty (30) days after receipt by the Town, by registered mail, of written notice of such intention to cancel or not to renew.
- 10.14 Nothing in this section shall require Franchisee to indemnify, hold harmless or defend the Town, its officials, employees or agents, from any claims or lawsuits arising out of the Town's negligence or award of a franchise to another person.

SECTION 11 - System Description and Service

- 11.1 System Characteristics: Franchisee's Cable System shall meet or exceed the following requirements:
- 11.1.1. The System shall provide bandwidth capacity capable of carrying one hundred (100) channels of video programming.

- 11.1.2. The System shall be designed to be an active two-way plant for subscriber interaction, if any, required for selection or use of Cable Service. The digital offerings shall include some high definition Cable Service.
- 11.1.3. The Cable Service shall be operated in a manner such that it is in compliance with FCC standards and requirements with respect to interference. The Cable System shall be operated in such a manner as to minimize interference with the reception of off-the-air signals by a Subscriber. The Franchisee shall insure that signals carried by the Cable System, or originating outside the Cable System wires, cable, fibers, electronics and facilities, do not ingress, or egress into or out of the Cable System in excess of FCC standards. In particular, the Franchise shall not operate the Cable System in such a manner as to pose unwarranted interference with emergency radio services, aeronautical navigational frequencies or an airborne navigational reception in normal flight patterns, or any other type of wireless communications, pursuant to FCC regulations.
- 11.2. Standby Power: The Franchisee shall provide standby power generating capacity at the headend and at all hubs. The Franchisee shall maintain standby power capable of at least twenty-four (24) hours duration at the headend and all hubs, with automatic response systems to alert the local management center when commercial power is interrupted. The Franchisee shall have portable generators available to provide power to the Cable System for not less than two (2) hours in the event of an electrical outage.
- 11.3. Technical Standards: The Cable System shall meet or exceed the applicable technical standards set forth in 47 C.F.R. § 76.601.
- 11.4. Leased Access Channels: The Franchisee shall provide Leased Access Channels as required by federal law.
- 11.6 Service to School and Government Buildings. Franchisee shall provide, without charge, one cable service outlet activated for basic cable service to each building used by Town government receiving such service as of the Effective Date, as well as other such buildings where service is requested in the future that are located within the Franchise Area within 200 feet of the Franchisee's distribution cable. The excess cost for extending service to buildings not within 200 feet of the Franchisee's distribution cable shall be paid by the entity requesting service.
- 11.7 Emergency Powers. In the event of an emergency, or where Franchisee's cable system creates or is contributing to an imminent danger to health, safety, or property, or an unauthorized use of property, the Franchisee shall remove or relocate any or all parts of Franchisee's cable system at the request of the Town. If the Franchisee fails to comply with the Town's request, the Town may remove or relocate any or all parts of the Franchisee's cable system upon reasonable notice to the Franchisee.

11.8 Emergency Alert System.

11.8.1 Franchisee shall install and thereafter maintain for use by the Town, an Emergency Alert System (EAS).

- 11.8.2 The EAS shall at all times be operated in accordance with FCC rules and the Virginia EAS Plan. If the Town determines that it is in the public interest to implement franchise emergency override capabilities in addition to those required by federal and state law, and provided that the additional franchise emergency override capabilities are technically feasible, compatible with Franchisee's equipment and can be deployed at a reasonable cost, Franchisee shall deploy such additional capabilities at its sole cost within twelve (12) months of a written request by the Town. All such equipment will be purchased by the Town.
- 11.8.3 The Town or other designated body responsible under any approved state or local EAS plan shall provide reasonable notice to the Franchisee prior to any test of the EAS. The Franchisee shall cooperate with the Town or other designated body responsible under any approved state or local EAS plan in any such test. Town shall indemnify the Franchisee against any issues that may arise from any use of the EAS by the Town.
- 11.8.4 Franchisee shall maintain the EAS and shall periodically upgrade the EAS at the Franchisee's sole expense to ensure that the EAS technology remains consistent and compatible with FCC requirements and applicable law.

SECTION 12 - Enforcement of Franchise

- 12.1 If, pursuant to any required public hearing, the Town determines that the Franchisee has failed to materially comply with this franchise, Article 1.2 (§§ 15.2-2108 et seq.) of Chapter 121 of Title 15.2 of the Code of Virginia, or the applicable mandatory requirements of 47 U.S.C. §§ 521-573 or any regulation promulgated thereunder, the Town may impose any penalty for a violation of the terms of an ordinance franchise that it may impose for a comparable violation under the terms of a negotiated franchise or applicable Virginia or Town law, including, without limitation, revocation of the franchise.
- 12.2 Within thirty (30) days after the award of a franchise, the Franchisee shall maintain a performance bond or an irrevocable letter of credit from a financial institution running to the Town in the amount of fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000.00.). The bond or letter of credit shall be used to insure the faithful performance by the Franchisee of all of the provisions of its franchise and this ordinance, Sections 15.2-2108.19 et seq. of the Code of Virginia, and the mandatory requirements of 47 U.S.C. §§ 521-573 and any rules promulgated thereunder, and compliance with all lawful orders, permits, and directions of any agency, commission, board, department, division, or office of the Town having jurisdiction over the acts of the Franchisee, or defaults under a franchise or the payment by Franchisee of any penalties, liquidated damages, claims, liens, and taxes due the Town which arise by reason of the construction, operation, or maintenance of Franchisee's cable system in the town, including, including restoration of the public rights-of-way and the cost of removal or abandonment of any property of a cable operator.
- 12.3 Any bond obtained by Franchisee must be placed with a company which is qualified to write bonds in the Commonwealth of Virginia, such bond shall be subject to the approval of the Town Attorney, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or denied, and shall contain the following endorsement (or the substantive equivalent of such language as agreed upon by the Town):

"It is hereby understood and agreed that this bond may not be cancelled without the consent of the Town until sixty (60) days after receipt by the Town by registered mail, return receipt requested, of a written notice of intent to cancel or not renew."

- 12.4 Any letter of credit must be issued by a federally insured commercial lending institution.
- 12.4.1 The letter of credit may be drawn upon by the Town by presentation of a draft at sight on the lending institution, accompanied by a written certificate signed by the Town Manager or his designee, certifying that the Franchisee has failed to comply with this ordinance after having been given due notice and opportunity to cure the failure to comply pursuant to the completion of the notice and opportunity to cure provisions of section 12.7 below. Such certificate shall also state the specific reasons for the failure of compliance, and stating the basis of the amount being drawn.
- 12.4.1.1 The Town may withdraw money from the letter of credit in accordance with the procedures set forth in this section.
- 12.4.1.2 Subsequent to the completion of the notice and opportunity to cure provisions of section 12.7 below, the Town shall provide the Franchisee with written notice informing the Franchisee that such amounts are due to the Town . The written notice shall describe, in reasonable detail, the reasons for the assessment. In accordance with Section 12.7, the Franchisee shall cure every failure cited by the Town or notify the Town that there is a dispute as to whether Franchisee believes such amounts are due the Town . Such notice by the Franchisee to the Town shall specify with particularity the basis of Franchisee's belief that such monies are not due the Town.
- 12.4.1.3 Upon the delivery of the necessary documents to the lending institution, the Town has the right to immediate payment from the issuer bank of the amount from the letter of credit necessary to cure the default.
- 12.4.1.4 Any letter of credit shall contain the following endorsement: "It is hereby understood and agreed that this letter of credit may not be canceled by the issuer bank nor the intention not to renew be stated by the issuer bank until sixty (60) days after receipt by the Town, by registered mail, return receipt requested, of a written notice of such intention to cancel or not to renew."
- 12.5 Any bond or letter of credit shall be recoverable by the Town for all damages and costs, whether direct or indirect, resulting from the failure of Franchisee to well and faithfully observe and perform any provision of this ordinance.
- 12.6 The bond or letter of credit shall be maintained at the amount established herein for the entire term of the franchise, even if amounts have to be withdrawn pursuant to this ordinance. The Franchisee shall promptly replace any amounts withdrawn from the bond or letter of credit.
 - 12.7 Non-compliance procedures.
- 12.7.1 Should the Franchising Authority believe that the Franchisee has not complied with any of the provisions of this Franchise Agreement, it shall: (i) informally discuss the matter with the Franchisee and (ii) notify the Franchisee in writing of the exact nature of the

alleged noncompliance if the discussions described in the foregoing clause (i) do not lead to resolution of the alleged noncompliance. The Franchisee shall have thirty (30) days from receipt of this written notice to: (a) respond to the Franchising Authority, if the Franchisee contests, in whole or in part, the assertion of noncompliance; (b) cure such default; or (c) in the event that, by the nature of default, such default cannot be cured within the 30-day period, initiate reasonable steps to remedy such default and notify the Franchising Authority of the steps being taken and the projected date that they will be completed. The Franchising Authority shall schedule a public hearing in the event that the Franchisee fails to respond to the written notice pursuant to these procedures or in the event that the alleged default is not remedied within thirty (30) days of the date projected above if the Franchising Authority intends to continue its investigation into the default. The Franchising Authority shall provide the Franchisee at least thirty (30) business days prior written notice of such hearing, which will specify the time, place, and purpose.

- 12.7.2 In the event the Franchisee fails to cure the default within thirty (30) days, fails to file a timely written response, or fails to timely complete the remediation, the Town, if it wishes to continue its investigation into the default, shall schedule a public hearing. The Franchisee shall be notified in writing at least thirty (30) business days prior to the public hearing and shall be provided an opportunity to be heard at the public hearing. The notice shall specify the time, place, and purpose of the public hearing. The Town shall: (1) provide public notice of the hearing in compliance with Virginia law; (2) hear any person interested in the violation under review; and (3) provide the Franchisee with an opportunity to be heard.
- 12.7.3 The Town shall, within a reasonable time after the closure of the public hearing, issue findings and conclusions in writing, setting forth the basis for the findings, the proposed cure plan and time line for curing the violation, if the violation can be cured, and the penalties, damages and applicable interest, if any, owed.
- 12.7.4 Subject to applicable federal and Virginia law and the provisions of this ordinance, if the Town determines pursuant to a public hearing that Franchisee is in violation of any provision of this ordinance, Article 1.2 (§§ 15.2-2108 *et seq.*) of Chapter 121 of Title 15.2 of the Code of Virginia, or the applicable mandatory requirements of 47 U.S.C. §§ 521-573 or any regulation promulgated thereunder, the Town may apply one or a combination of the following remedies: (i) seek specific performance or other equitable relief; (ii) commence an action at law; (iii) apply penalties in accordance with Section 12.8, if applicable; or (iv) apply liquidated damages in accordance with Section 12.8, if applicable.
- 12.7.5 The Town may designate the cable administrator or other designee to conduct the hearings and issue findings and conclusions under this subsection. If the Town does so, the Franchisee may appeal the determination of the cable administrator or other Town designee to the Town Council. Such an appeal shall be heard at a lawfully noticed public hearing.
- 12.7.6 In the event Franchisee submits notification of unwillingness to comply with any additional service availability requirements as contained in Section 12.2-8 of this Ordinance, or fails to comply with these additional service requirements, the Franchisee's franchise may be terminated after written notice and a public hearing.

- 12.8 Penalties and Liquidated Damages. Because it may be difficult to calculate the harm to the Franchising Authority in the event of a breach of this Franchise Agreement by Franchisee, the parties agree to liquidated damages as a reasonable estimation of the actual damages. To the extent that the Franchising Authority elects to assess liquidated damages as provided in this Agreement and such liquidated damages have been paid, such damages shall be the Franchising Authority's sole and exclusive remedy. Nothing in this Section is intended to preclude the Franchising Authority from exercising any other right or remedy with respect to a breach that continues past the time the Franchising Authority stops assessing liquidated damages for such breach. Liquidated damages shall not be assessed until the Franchising Authority has completed the procedures set forth in Section 12.7 hereof, including holding a public hearing, and has notified the Franchisee, by certified or registered mail, of the proposed liquidated damage, specifying the violation at issue. The Franchisee shall have thirty (30) days from the date of receipt of the written notice to submit payment. If the Franchisee does not make payment within that period, the Franchising Authority may obtain the amount assessed from the Franchisee's performance bond.
- 12.8.1 The first day for which liquidated damages may be assessed, if there has been no cure after the end of the applicable cure period, shall be the day after the end of the applicable cure period, including any extension of the cure period granted by the Franchising Authority.
- 12.8.2 Franchisee may appeal (by pursuing judicial relief or other relief afforded by the Franchising Authority) any assessment of liquidated damages within thirty (30) days of receiving written notice of the assessment. Franchisee's obligation to pay the liquidated damages assessed shall be stayed pending resolution of the appeal.
- 12.8.3 Liquidated damages may be assessed for the following violations of this Franchise Agreement, in the following amounts:
- 12.8.3.1 Failure to comply with PEG access requirements: \$200, for each violation for each day the violations continues;
- 12.8.3.3 Failure to supply information, reports, or filings lawfully required: \$50, for each violation for each day the violation continues.
- 12.8.3.4 Failure to comply with customer service standards: \$200, for each violation for each day the violation continues, except where compliance is measured quarterly, in which case damages shall be as specified in Section 12.8.4.5.
- 12.8.3.5 Failure to comply with customer service standards with which compliance is measured on a quarterly basis: \$500 for the first violation in which such standards were not met; \$1,000 for any violation within 18 months after the first; and \$2,500 for any violation within 18 months after the second or any subsequent violation.
- 12.8.3.7 The Franchisee shall not be charged with multiple violations for a single act or event affecting a single subscriber or for a single act or event affecting multiple subscribers on the same day.

12.8.3.8 The Town may reduce or waive any of the above liquidated damages if it determines, in its discretion, that such waiver is in the public interest.

- 12.8.3.9 If a court of competent and binding jurisdiction determines that liquidated damages cannot be imposed by this ordinance rather than by contract, the foregoing liquidated damages shall be construed to be penalties to the full extent allowed and contemplated by Section 15.2-2108.22(6) of the Code of Virginia
- 12.9 Technical Violation. The Franchising Authority agrees that it is not its intention to subject the Franchisee to penalties, fines, forfeitures or revocation of the Franchise for so-called "technical" breach(es) or violation(s) of the Franchise, which shall include, but not be limited, to the following:
- 12.9.1 in instances or for matters where a violation or a breach of the Franchise by the Franchisee was good faith error that resulted in no or minimal negative impact on the Customers within the Franchise Area; or
- 12.9.2 where there existed circumstances reasonably beyond the control of the Franchisee and which precipitated a violation by the Franchisee of the Franchise, or which were deemed to have prevented the Franchisee from complying with a term or condition of the Franchise.

SECTION 13 - Inspection of facilities

13.1 Franchisee shall comply with all applicable federal, state and local construction and engineering codes and regulations, currently in force or hereafter applicable, to the construction, operation or maintenance of its cable system within the town. The Town shall have the right, at its sole cost, to inspect all construction or installation work performed pursuant to the franchise and to conduct any tests it deems necessary to ensure compliance with the terms of this ordinance and all applicable federal, state and local building and engineering codes. However, the Town shall not be required to review or approve construction plans and specifications or to make any inspections. The Franchisee shall be solely responsible for taking all steps necessary to assure compliance with applicable standards and to ensure that its cable system is installed in a safe manner and pursuant to the terms of the franchise and applicable law.

SECTION 14 - Miscellaneous Provisions

14.1 Force Majeure. The Franchisee shall not be held in default under, or in noncompliance with, the provisions of the Franchise, nor suffer any enforcement or penalty relating to noncompliance or default (including termination, cancellation or revocation of the Franchise), where such noncompliance or alleged defaults occurred or were caused by events which constitute a Force Majeure, as defined in the Agreement.

14.2 Notice. All notices shall be in writing and shall be sufficiently given and served upon the other party by hand delivery, first class mail, registered or certified, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, or by reputable overnight courier service and addressed as follows:

To the Franchising Authority:

Town of Dayton 125 Eastview Street Dayton, Virginia 22821 Attn: Town Manager

To the Franchisee:

Shentel 500 Shentel Way Edinburg, VA 22824 Attn: Chris Kyle

- 14.3 Entire Agreement. This Franchise Agreement, including all Exhibits, embodies the entire understanding and agreement of the Franchising Authority and the Franchisee with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes all prior understandings, agreements and communications, whether written or oral. All ordinances or parts of ordinances that are in conflict with or otherwise impose obligations different from the provisions of this Franchise Agreement are superseded by this Franchise Agreement.
- 14.4 Severability. If any section, subsection, sentence, clause, phrase, or other portion of this Franchise Agreement is, for any reason, declared invalid, in whole or in part, by any court, agency, commission, legislative body, or other authority of competent jurisdiction, such portion shall be deemed a separate, distinct, and independent portion. Such declaration shall not affect the validity of the remaining portions hereof, which other portions shall continue in full force and effect.
- 14.5 Governing Law. This Franchise Agreement shall be deemed to be executed in the Commonwealth of Virginia, and shall be governed in all respects, including validity, interpretation and effect, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the Commonwealth of Virginia, as applicable to contracts entered into and performed entirely within the Commonwealth.
- 14.6 Modification. No provision of this Franchise Agreement shall be amended or otherwise modified, in whole or in part, except by an instrument, in writing, duly executed by the Franchising Authority and the Franchisee, which amendment shall be authorized on behalf of the

Franchising Authority through the adoption of an appropriate resolution or order by the Franchising Authority, as required by applicable law.

- 14.7 No Third-Party Beneficiaries. Nothing in this Franchise Agreement is or was intended to confer third-party beneficiary status on any member of the public to enforce the terms of this Franchise Agreement.
- 14.8 No Waiver of Rights. Nothing in this Franchise Agreement shall be construed as a waiver of any rights, substantive or procedural, Franchisee may have under federal or state law unless such waiver is expressly stated herein.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Franchise Agreement has been executed by the duly authorized representatives of the parties as set forth below, as of the date set forth below:

Attest:	Town of Dayton, Virginia:	
	By:	
	Name:	Date
	Title: Town Manager	
Attest:	Shenandoah Cable Television, L	LC:
	By:	
	Name: Chris Kyle	Date
	Title: Vice President	

TOWN OF DAYTON REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING COUNCIL CHAMBERS, DAYTON TOWN HALL November 13, 2023

<u>COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:</u> Mayor Cary Jackson, Vice Mayor Bradford Dyjak, Robert Seward, Bob Wolz, Melody Pannell and Emily Estes

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT: Susan Mathias

ALSO PRESENT: Jordan Bowman, Town Attorney; Earl Mathers, Interim Town Manager; Police Chief Justin Trout, Christine Wade, Deputy Clerk, Meggie Roche, Economic & Community Development Coordinator, and Christa Hall, Treasurer.

<u>CALL TO ORDER:</u> Mayor Jackson called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m., welcomed guests both in person and those joining remotely as the meeting is also available for live stream viewing via Zoom. He stated that the Council would only hear public comment tonight from those attending in-person and had signed up to speak and that speakers would be limited to five minutes each. Deputy Clerk Wade called the roll for the Town Council. Mayor Jackson led the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance.

PROCLAMATION: Mayor Jackson read aloud a proclamation designating the month of November as "Veterans and Military Families Month" and encouraged commemoration throughout the month. He asked for a motion to approve the Proclamation as presented.

PRESENTATION: Megan Argenbright, CPA, Partner with Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P., presented the FY2022-23 Financial Report and Audit to Council. She thanked the Town Council and staff for working with their firm and for inviting her to present the findings to the Council. Vice Mayor and Finance Chair Bradford Dyjak thanked Ms. Argenbright for her presentation. He reiterated that the Town had received a "Clean Opinion" which technically means a "clean bill of health," and stated that there were some internal controls and recommendations which are not unreasonable with a small organization. Mayor Jackson shared with everyone that there were some students visiting this evening and he proceeded to explain to them some of the wording and what it meant.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: Mayor Jackson asked for a motion to approve the minutes as written for the Regular Council Meeting of October 10, 2023, and the minutes for the special called council meetings of October 5, 9th, and 19th, 2023. Vice Mayor Dyjak replied so moved; the motion was seconded by Councilperson Wolz and there was no additional discussion. The motion was approved by an all-in favor vote of 6 to 0 with one member absent.

ACTION ITEM: Mayor Jackson stated that the first action item on the agenda is the motion to appoint Mr. Brian Borne as the Town Manager, with an anticipated start date of November 27, 2023, and to approve the contract with Mr. Borne as presented, and for Mr. Mathers to continue serving as the interim town manager until Mr. Borne starts work. Councilperson Wolz replied so moved and the motion was seconded by Councilperson Pannell. The motion was approved by a roll call vote of 6 to 0 with one member absent. The voting recorded as follows: WOLZ—AYE;

SEWARD—AYE; DYJAK—AYE; PANNELL—AYE; ESTES—AYE; and MAYOR JACKSON—AYE; MATHIAS—ABSENT. The employment contract is attached and made a part of these minutes.

ACTION ITEM: Next action item is to approve the purchase of a Town vehicle for the Town Manager to use. Mayor Jackson asked for a staff report from Mr. Mathers. Mr. Mathers said it was a 2023 Ford Escape that the Chief of Police, Justin Trout, had found and it was a really good deal under the state contract. Mayor Jackson then asked for a motion to approve the purchase of a new Ford Escape by the Town in the amount not to exceed \$30,000, and to appropriate the funds for the purchase. Councilperson Estes replied so moved, and Councilperson Wolz seconded. The motion was approved by an all-in favor vote of 6-0 with one member absent.

ACTION ITEM: Mayor Jackson stated that there were a bunch of appointment actions and that, instead of doing them individually, he was going to state them all and then vote as one motion. He then asked for a motion for the consideration of the following Appointment Actions which are necessary for the continuity of government:

Appoint Brian Borne as Clerk to Town Council

Appoint Brian Borne as a Freedom of Information Officer for the Town

Appoint Brian Borne as member to the Harrisonburg/Rockingham Regional Sewer Authority Appoint Jennifer Reppe as alternate member to the Harrisonburg/Rockingham Regional Sewer Authority

Appoint Brian Borne as member to the Harrisonburg/Rockingham Metropolitan Planning Organization Policy Board.

Authorize Brian Borne as Town Manager to be an approved signature for disbursements on behalf of the Town.

Authorize Brian Borne as Town Manager to approve investments on behalf of the Town.

Appoint Brian Borne as alternate to the Steering Committee for the Central Shenandoah All-Hazards Mitigation Plan.

Vice Mayor Dyjak replied so moved and Councilperson Seward seconded. Mayor Jackson asked if there was any discussion on this and Mr. Bowman suggested to add that all these appointments would be effective on start date which is anticipated to be November 27, 2023. Vice Mayor Dyjak said he'd accept that amendment to the motion and Councilperson Seward seconded. Motion passes with an all-in favor vote of 6-0 with one member absent.

ACTION ITEM: Next action item is approval for the Dayton Crossing Street Names. Mayor Jackson asked for a staff report. Meggie Roche stated that there was a new subdivision that was going up off Mason Street and as part of their site plan submittal, they had to submit street names. It is in the Town code that the Council should have approval for all street names. Ms. Roche added that the developer of this new subdivision is from Ethiopia. So, some of the street names have the Ethiopian Heritage Culture behind them. There is one the "Menno Simmons" that comes from Mennonite Culture. Mayor Jackson asked for discussion on this. Councilperson Estes said that she didn't feel like any of the names had anything to do with the Town of Dayton and felt like they should table this decision. Vice Mayor Dyjak agreed. Mayor Jackson asked for a motion to table this discussion. Councilperson Estes so moved, and Vice Mayor Dyjak seconded. Town

Attorney, Jordan Bowman, asked if they were wanting to table it to a specific meeting in the future and Mayor Jackson stated the next meeting, which would be December 11. Vice Mayor Dyjak accepted Town Attorney Bowman's amendment. The motion was approved by an all-in favor vote of 6-0 with one member absent.

PUBLIC COMMENT: None

MANAGER'S REPORT: Interim Town Manager Earl Mathers provided a written report, which is attached. He shared that this is his last meeting, and said it was his pleasure and honor to serve here and thanked everyone for the opportunity. He shared that Christa Hall has completed the course work for the Virginia Government Finance Officers Association certificate as a finance officer. He said that she did a great job with everything that was going on to be able to complete it! Mr. Mathers also shared that Adam Meek left the Town of Dayton and that some staffing adjustments have been made. Jennifer Reppe has been named as the Public Works Supervisor and Lucas Cooper has been named as the Lead Water Plant Operator.

POLICE REPORT: Chief Justin Trout stated that the Council had his report and if they had any questions, he was happy to answer.

TOWN ATTORNEY REPORT: Town Attorney Jordan Bowman said he had two items for his report. The first one being that the water tank purchase is moving forward. They are awaiting the details from the Engineer, and then they will be ready to submit to the county and to the seller for review. The second item is the consideration of a franchise agreement with Shentel. The company reached out to Mr. Bowman and asked if the town would be amenable for Shentel to provide cable service to the Town. Currently their internet service is stand alone, but Glo Fiber also comes over the same cable. The process for adopting an ordinance like that would be for staff to draft an advertisement, publish it in the newspaper once a week for two weeks and bring it back to the council as a public hearing. The Town would need to proceed with accepting bids, not just from Shentel. "Bids" is the term used by the Virginia Code. Technically they are willing to say they will provide service to the Town, not actually offering any money, although they agree to reimburse the Town for the cost of advertising and the attorney fees for the preparation of the ad and the franchise documents. If there were any competitors wanting to provide that same service, they would have the opportunity to speak up at that meeting. Attorney Bowman stated that his understanding is that the infrastructure is already in place. Councilperson Estes asked if that would be the only option of what the residents could use. Mr. Bowman said this would be in addition to any existing services. Mayor Jackson said that he was under the impression that when Glo Fiber came in, that cable was not an option because there was something in the contract that prohibited it. Mr. Bowman stated he didn't think there was anything like that but would check. It was under his impression, that when Shentel came in the first time, that's all they asked for. Mayor Jackson thanked Mr. Bowman for the information. It was decided that Mr. Bowman would start working on this.

MAYOR AND COUNCIL REPORTS: Vice Mayor Dyjak gave a report for Economic & Community Development. He started by thanking Mr. Mathers for his service and stated that there is lots to celebrate in Dayton, with the holidays coming up and small-town Christmas will be next Friday, November 24. Shop Local, Shop Often and Shop Small! He said that while the committee didn't meet specifically, they did have a Downtown Revitalization Grant process meeting and asked for a staff report from Ms. Roche. Ms. Roche advised of the progress that had resumed and they had had a team meeting last week. They are going to get an RFP out to select a consultant for the process in January. Vice Mayor Dyjak stated that they were really excited for the \$50,000 planning grant for the Town. He also mentioned that the Wayfinding Signage project is moving along. He then congratulated a few business anniversary spotlights: Rustic Oracle, 10 years; All Inspired, 5 years; Fab Refurbs, 3 years and a new business opening in the Dayton Market called North River Loft. He continued that the finance committee didn't meet but he also wanted to congratulate Ms. Hall for getting through a successful audit and through the fiscal year and for her certification.

Mayor Jackson asked for a report from Infrastructure and Police. Councilperson Seward stated there was no meeting for either.

Councilperson Wolz reported for Parks, Recreation and Beautification and stated that there was no meeting, but they had the Bonfire and ribbon cutting for the new purple park. Mayor Jackson stated that there was a good turnout, and everyone enjoyed the hotdogs and smores and playing on the new playground.

Mayor Jackson asked Councilperson Pannell for a Personnel report and she replied that there was no report.

Mayor Jackson shared some of the events that happened recently around the Town. The Dayton Market had their customer appreciation event and there was a very large turnout for that. The Halloween candy through the drive thru had the biggest numbers since the Covid year. Councilperson Estes asked to share a concern about the itinerant merchant's fee. She spoke with Councilperson Mathias and stated that they both feel that if the vendor is associated with a downtown business, that the town should give them a break on the fee. She suggested a business license fee of \$20. She doesn't want to get rid of the itinerant merchant's fee for food trucks or those that set up on the street. Mayor Jackson suggested that staff look into that and make recommendations. Vice Mayor Dyjak agreed that it was worth looking into and said that he remembered from previous discussions on this matter.

1	1	P	J	H	JI	S	Н	H	'n	P	RI	IS	II	JF	S	S.	None.
•	J	1	٦.	١,	11	.v	11		w	-	, ,	11	7 8 1	71.	11.7	L7.	INOHC.

NEW BUSINESS: None.

ADJOURNMENT: With there being no further business to come before the Council, Councilperson Estes made a motion to adjourn. Councilperson Pannell seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. The meeting was adjourned at 6:34 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,	
Cary Jackson, Mayor	Christine Wade, Deputy Clerk of Council

Town Manager's Report – October 2023

Town Manager's Office

- Provided logistical support for the Town Manager recruitment process.
- Continued to follow-up on Silver Lake Trail easement, water tank land acquisition and close-out of all construction projects.
- Followed-up on various citizen complaints.
- Participated in Dayton Days.
- Supported the audit process up to close-out.
- Made staffing adjustments in response to Adam Meek's departure.
- Visited local businesses and institutions including Cargill and the museum.

Public Works and Water Department

Public Works

I. Personnel

• 1 vacancy for Building and Grounds Technician/Water Plant Trainee

II. Reports

- Dayton Days was a successful event with a great turn out.
- Leaf collection started this month.
- Playground equipment was installed.
- Mason Street water line replacement project was completed.
- Greenway electric project was started.
- Subdivision variance was approved by the county for the new water storage tank project.
- VDOT inspected trucks/snowplow equipment.
- Repaired water leak on the service line at 175 Main Street.

Water Department

- Water Plant treated 59.489 million gallons of water in the month of October.
- Rockingham County purchased 5,889,059 gallons of water from the town.
- Waco returned to complete final tasks. That project is now complete.
- Staff attended Virginia Rural Water Expo
- Sydnor installed well 2 pump; that project is now complete. They also installed a new high service pump at the plant.
- Replaced 5-meter registers and one new meter body.
- Installed deplac pump at plant to pump coagulant into the waste basin more efficiently.

Treasurer's Office

- Brown Edwards have completed the FY23 Annual Audit and Megan Argenbright will be attending the Council Meeting to present their report to Council. Hard copies of the audit report will be available at the meeting.
- Staff will likely have some carry-over items from FY23 to FY24 and some final journal entries to
 make before completely closing the FY23 books. Per auditor recommendations, staff will work
 on some updates to policies and will bring those to Council at an upcoming meeting.
- Staff will be working on the FY24 budget amendment to present to the Council at an upcoming meeting.
- VRSA Worker's Compensation Audit was successfully completed on October 3, 2023.
- Staff mailed 30 cut-off notices for unpaid water service. Service interruption is scheduled for November 20, 2023. There were no service interruptions in September.
- Staff is working on the billings for Real Estate Taxes and Vehicle License Fees and expect those bills to go out in early November with a due date of December 5, 2023.

Police Department

1. Personnel

- **A.** Employee recognitions
 - Dayton Days was a great success thanks to the officers, Public Works staff, and Events staff.
 - Officer Earman participated in a Touch-A-Truck event with Rockingham Co-op.
- **B.** Training
 - All officers completed Fall RPTG training.

2. Activity Report October 2023

Calls for	Incident	IBR	Arrests	Crashes	Citations
Service	Reports	Reports			
539	525	6	1	8	70

3. Project Updates

- Accreditation
 - o Accreditation Assessment is December 3-6, 2023.
- USDA Vehicle Grant
 - o Grant has been closed and money received.
- DCJS ARPA Law Enforcement Equipment and Technology Grant.
 - o Grant closing has been begun, and reimbursement has been completed.
- Heat Grant Awarded.
 - O Discuss with the new Town Manager when he begins.

4. Upcoming Events

Touch-A-Truck event at the Dayton Market Saturday November 11th.



Community and Economic Development

Economic Development

- Wayfinding Signage: Installation begins the week of 11/6 and is expected to take 2-3 weeks. Staff met with VDOT and the sign manufacturer to discuss the gateway signs and expect to have a new design soon.
- Downtown Revitalization Grant: A Project Management Team meeting was held on 11/8. The next step will be to issue an RFP for consultant services.
- Façade Enhancement Grant: No new applications received.
- New Business:
 - o Congratulations to Rustic Oracle on their 10-year anniversary!
 - Congratulations to All Inspired on their 5-year anniversary!
 - A new boutique, North River Loft, has opened at the Dayton Market.

Community Development

- Three zoning permits were issued.
- One Certificate of Occupancy was issued.
- Responded to 6 zoning inquiries.
- Staff submitted the second round of comments for the Dayton Crossing site plan. Revisions have been received and are under review.

Events

- Dayton Days was held on October 7 thank you to everyone who makes this event possible! Especially our amazing Public Works and Police Department! Staff held a follow-up meeting to discuss improvements for next year.
- The fall bonfire on October 21 at Sunset Park had a great turn out a little over 100 people. This was the first year the event was held at Sunset Park. Staff will be looking into improvements for next year and will be coming up with a new name for the event.
- The Halloween Drive Thru was attended by approximately 30 people.
- Holiday event reminders:
 - o The Christmas Tree Lighting will be on December 1 at 6 pm.
 - o The Christmas Parade will be on December 9 at 10 am.
 - o The resident Christmas party will be on December 13 from 6:30 pm to 8:30 pm.
 - The deadline to enter the Holiday decorating contest is December 4. Judging will take place on the evening of December 14 and winners will be announced on December 17.

Other

- Attended HRMPO TAC meeting on 11/2.
- Attended a "Development Ready Communities" workshop hosted by DHCD on 10/24.

Town of Dayton Budget v. Actual Report FY24 PERIOD ENDING 10/31/2023

REVENUES	Budget		MTD	YTD	Variance	% Rcvd
General Fund						
Property Taxes	\$ 166,500	\$	166,726	\$ 166,726	\$ 226	100%
Other Local Taxes	\$ 416,250	\$	40,462	\$ 123,611	\$ (292,639)	30%
Permits, Privilege Fees & Licenses	\$ 500	\$	200	\$ 1,465	\$ 965	293%
Fines & Forefeitures	\$ 42,500	\$	5,790	\$ 27,315	\$ (15,185)	64%
Rev. from use of money & prop.	\$ 500	\$	-	\$ 75	\$ (425)	15%
Charges for services	\$ 165,000	\$	14,070	\$ 42,346	\$ (122,654)	26%
Other	\$ 116,000	\$	(2,332)	\$ 4,640	\$ (111,360)	4%
State & Federal Funding	\$ 133,872	\$	60,297	\$ 64,143	\$ (69,729)	48%
Transfer from Water & Sewer	\$ 1,338,264	\$	-	\$ -	\$ (1,338,264)	0%
TOTAL GF REVENUES	\$ 2,379,386	\$	285,213	\$ 430,321	\$ (1,949,065)	18%
General Capital Fund						
Transfer from Water & Sewer	\$773,879					
Carry over funds from PY						
Water & Sewer Capital Fund						
Transfer from Water & Sewer Fund	\$446,575					
Carry over funds from PY	 \$0	•				
TOTAL CAPITAL FUND	\$1,220,454					
Water & Sewer Fund						
Charges for Service	\$3,733,600		\$334,015	\$1,039,050	(\$2,694,550)	28%
W&S Conn Fees	\$20,000		\$7,500	\$12,750	(\$7,250)	64%
Interest	\$10,000		\$13,765	\$35,713	\$25,713	357%
Misc.	\$2,500		\$50	\$150	(\$2,350)	6%
Funding from Reserves	 \$112,075		\$0	 \$0	 (\$112,075)	0%
TOTAL W&S REVENUES	\$3,878,175		\$355,330	\$1,087,663	(\$2,790,512)	28%
	Budget		MTD	YTD	Variance	
TOTAL REVENUES	\$ 7,478,015	\$	640,543	\$ 1,517,984	(\$5,960,031)	20%

EXPENDITURES		Budget		MTD		YTD	Variance	% Used
General Government	\$	635,791	\$	59,718	\$	226,644	\$ 409,147	36%
Public Safety	\$	816,130	\$	56,721	\$	287,802	\$ 528,328	35%
Public Works	\$	529,165	\$	33,603	\$	151,230	\$ 377,935	29%
Parks, Rec & Culture	\$	201,506	\$	10,034	\$	43,844	\$ 157,662	22%
Community Development	\$	196,794	\$	33,386	\$	57,192	\$ 139,602	29%
TOTAL GF EXPENDITURES	\$	2,379,386	\$	193,462	\$	766,712	\$ 1,612,674	32%
Capital Projects *will have carry ov	er from	FY23amounts	pend	ding final compu	tatio	<u>n</u>		
PD Equipment*	\$	50,000			\$	61,853	\$ (11,853)	124%
Greenway Project	\$	54,438	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 54,438	0%
King Street Extension	\$	75,649	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 75,649	0%
Sign Program	\$	250,812	\$	71,801	\$	71,801	\$ 179,011	29%
Sidewalks	\$	42,980			\$	14,315	\$ 28,665	33%
Town Street & Alley Resurfacing	\$	50,000	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 50,000	0%
Land Acquisition & Amenities	\$	75,000			\$	23,850	\$ 51,150	32%
Playground Equipment	\$	65,000	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 65,000	0%
Public Works Vehicle *	\$	-			\$	52,290	\$ (52,290)	
Dump Truck	\$	75,000			\$	56,353	\$ 18,647	75%
Ventrac Mower	\$	35,000	\$	-	\$	34,895	\$ 105	100%
Water Line Extension	\$	145,000	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 145,000	0%
Water Storage Facility	\$	100,000	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 100,000	0%
Water/Sewer Line Replacement	\$	201,575	\$	111,126	\$	111,791	\$ 89,784	55%
TOTAL CAPITAL PROJECTS	\$	1,220,454	\$	182,927	\$	427,148	\$ 793,306	35%
Water & Sewer Fund								
Operating	\$	705,646	\$	56,786	\$	219,473	\$ 486,173	31%
HRRSA	\$	1,809,265	\$	155,818	\$	621,255	\$ 1,188,010	34%
Water Fund Contingency	\$	25,000	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 25,000	0%
TOTAL W & S EXPENDITURES	\$	2,539,911	\$	212,604	\$	840,728	\$ 1,699,183	33%
Transfer to General		\$1,338,264						
Transfer to Capital-Water & Sewer		\$0						
Transfer to Reserves		\$0						
TOTAL CAPITAL TRANSFER		\$1,338,264						
		Budget		MTD		YTD	Variance	

588,993 \$

\$51,550

2,034,588

(\$516,604)

\$5,443,427

7,478,015 \$

27%

TOTAL EXPENDITURES

NET TOTAL

^{*}pending budget amendment

Town Manager's Report Brian J. Borne

November 2023

Town Manager's Office:

- Cross training employees in Public Works and Water has begun.
- Review of job descriptions underway.
- Policy reviews underway.
- Property closing update for water tank construction at meeting.
- Budget review and preparation of FY 2025 Budget Schedule is underway.
- At the request of Dominion Energy, met regarding their Rural Broadband Program.

Police Department:

1. Personnel

- **A.** Employee recognitions
 - Breanna Burkhead (Accreditation Assistant) and all officers for the work they have done in preparation for the department Accreditation Assessment.
- B. Training
 - All officers completed cyber awareness training.

2. Activity Report November 2023

Calls for	Incident	IBR	Arrests	Crashes	Citations
Service	Reports	Reports			
452	449	3	1	1	95

3. Project Updates

- Accreditation
 - o Accreditation Assessment is December 3-6, 2023.
- Sentara Cares Grant
 - o Grant was approved. AEDs have been ordered.
- VRSA Grant
 - Utilized in conjunction with the Sentara Cares Grant.
- DCJS ARPA Law Enforcement Equipment and Technology Grant.
 - o Grant has been closed. Waiting for reimbursement.
- Heat Grant Awarded.
 - o Discuss with the Town Manager in December.

Public Works:

- Jennifer obtained her Commercial Pesticide Applicator license.
- Greenway lights and electrical outlets have been installed.
- The sidewalk and pavement patching have been completed following the water leak repair.
- Leaf collection is wrapping up for the season.

Water Department:

- Water plant treated 46.115 million gallons of water in the month of November.
- No water was purchased from the County or sold to the County.
- Well 2 pump replacement is complete, and the well is back in operation.
- High service pump 3 replacement is complete.

Treasurer's Office:

- The treasurer completed the VGFOA Finance Officer's Certification Program and attended the VGFOA Fall Conference in Charlottesville.
- Staff met with the Finance Committee to discuss the Auditor's Financial Report for FY23. Staff
 will work on the auditor recommendations for a Federal Procurement Policy and a revised PTO
 policy to come before Council at an early 2024 Council meeting. Staff will finalize the FY23
 journal entries and Capital Carry over to close out the FY23 budget (no Council action needed).
- Staff will work with the Town Attorney to revise the fee schedule to address how to best handle pop-up vendors and food trucks in Town for consistency, clarity, and enforcement. Staff will work with the appropriate Council committees for recommendations to the full Council.
- Staff is working on the FY24 budget amendment & will present it at the April Council meeting.
- Staff mailed 33 cut-off notices for unpaid water service. Service interruption is scheduled for December 20, 2023. There were no service interruptions in November.
- Real Estate Tax Bills and Vehicle License Fee Bills were mailed in November and are due on December 5th. We have collected 73% for Real Estate Taxes and 57% for Vehicle License Fees. Those numbers should increase significantly in early December.

Community & Economic Development:

Economic Development

- Wayfinding Signage: Installation of the directional signs began and will be completed in early December. A new design that meets VDOT standards was approved for the gateway signs. The new design is very similar to the original design, minus the stone base to allow for the breakaway poles required by VDOT. Installation of the gateways is expected in January.
- Downtown Revitalization Grant: The RFP for consultant services will be released in December with responses due mid-January. Staff expects a consultant to be chosen by the end of January and will present the chosen consultant at the February Council meeting for award.
- Façade Enhancement Grant: No new applications received.

Community Development

- Three zoning permits were issued.
- One Certificates of Occupancy was issued.
- No Chicken Keeping application was received.
- No Short-Term Rental Applications were received.
- No applications for a Home Occupations Permit were received.
- Responded to 8 zoning inquiries.
- Dayton Crossing site plans are under review. Staff reached out to the developer to discuss alternative street names as directed by the Council. The developer has not provided alternative street names as of 12/5.

Events

- Holiday event reminders:
 - The Christmas Tree Lighting was postponed until Saturday, December 9 due to forecasted rain on Friday evening. The tree lighting will immediately follow the parade.
 - o The Christmas Parade will be on December 9 at 10 am.
 - The resident Christmas party will be on December 13 from 6:30 pm to 8:30 pm at Woodmen Life.
 - The deadline to enter the Holiday decorating contest is December 4. Judging will take place on the evening of December 14 and winners will be announced on December 17.
 - Santa's mailbox is at Town Hall and Mane Street Salon.

Other

- Holiday newsletter sent out 12/1.
- Staff has received no applications for the EDA or BZA. The vacancies will remain open until filled.
- Attended HRMPO Policy Board meeting on November 16 as an alternate.

Town of Dayton Budget v. Actual Report FY24 PERIOD ENDING 11/30/2023

REVENUES		Budget		MTD		YTD	 Variance	% Rcvd
General Fund		•				•		
Property Taxes	\$	166,500	\$	166,726	\$	166,726	\$ 226	100%
Other Local Taxes	\$	416,250	\$	75,133	\$	198,744	\$ (217,506)	48%
Permits, Privilege Fees & Licenses	\$	500	\$	40	\$	1,505	\$ 1,005	301%
Fines & Forefeitures	\$	42,500	\$	7,023	\$	34,338	\$ (8,162)	81%
Rev. from use of money & prop.	\$	500	\$	100	\$	175	\$ (325)	35%
Charges for services	\$	165,000	\$	13,718	\$	54,004	\$ (110,996)	33%
Other	\$	116,000	\$	445	\$	5,085	\$ (110,915)	4%
State & Federal Funding	\$	133,872	\$	-	\$	64,143	\$ (69,729)	48%
Transfer from Water & Sewer	\$	1,338,264	\$	-	\$		\$ (1,338,264)	0%
TOTAL GF REVENUES	\$	2,379,386	\$	263,185	\$	524,720	\$ (1,854,666)	22%
General Capital Fund								
Transfer from Water & Sewer		\$773,879						
Carry over funds from PY								
Water & Sewer Capital Fund								
Transfer from Water & Sewer Fund		\$446,575						
Carry over funds from PY		\$0	-					
TOTAL CAPITAL FUND		\$1,220,454						
Water & Sewer Fund								
Charges for Service		\$3,733,600		\$365,874		\$1,404,925	(\$2,328,675)	38%
W&S Conn Fees		\$20,000		\$0		\$12,750	(\$7,250)	64%
Interest		\$10,000		\$5,747		\$40,460	\$30,460	405%
Misc.		\$2,500		\$540		\$690	(\$1,810)	28%
Funding from Reserves		\$112,075		\$0		\$0	(\$112,075)	0%
TOTAL W&S REVENUES	·	\$3,878,175	_	\$372,161	_	\$1,458,825	(\$2,419,350)	38%
		Budget		MTD		YTD	Variance	
TOTAL REVENUES	\$	7,478,015	\$	635,346	\$	1,983,545	(\$5,494,470)	27%

EXPENDITURES		Budget		MTD		YTD	Variance	% Used
General Government	\$	635,791	\$	105,307	\$	333,009	\$ 302,782	52%
Public Safety	\$	816,130		57,712	\$	348,170	\$ 467,960	43%
Public Works	\$	529,165	\$	42,369	\$	195,091	\$ 334,074	37%
Parks, Rec & Culture	\$	201,506	\$	10,771	\$	55,289	\$ 146,217	27%
Community Development	\$	196,794	\$	9,346	\$	66,859	\$ 129,935	34%
TOTAL GF EXPENDITURES	\$	2,379,386	\$	225,505	\$	998,418	\$ 1,380,968	42%
Capital Projects (will have carry ov	er fron	n FY23amounts	pend	ding final comput	tatio	<u>n)</u>		
PD Equipment*	\$	50,000	\$	5,320	\$	67,173	\$ (17,173)	134%
Greenway Project	\$	54,438	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 54,438	0%
King Street Extension	\$	75,649	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 75,649	0%
Sign Program	\$	250,812	\$	168,095	\$	239,897	\$ 10,915	96%
Sidewalks	\$	42,980			\$	14,315	\$ 28,665	33%
Town Street & Alley Resurfacing	\$	50,000	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 50,000	0%
Land Acquisition & Amenities	\$	75,000	\$	2,500	\$	26,350	\$ 48,650	35%
Playground Equipment	\$	65,000	\$	52,993	\$	52,993	\$ 12,007	82%
Public Works Vehicle *	\$	-	\$	3,029	\$	55,319	\$ (55,319)	
Dump Truck	\$	75,000	\$	6,853	\$	63,206	\$ 11,794	84%
Ventrac Mower	\$	35,000	\$	-	\$	34,895	\$ 105	100%
Water Line Extension	\$	145,000	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 145,000	0%
Water Storage Facility	\$	100,000	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 100,000	0%
Water/Sewer Line Replacement	\$	201,575	\$	111,126	\$	111,791	\$ 89,784	55%
TOTAL CAPITAL PROJECTS	\$	1,220,454	\$	349,916	\$	665,939	\$ 554,515	55%
Water & Sewer Fund								
Operating	\$	705,646	\$	115,372	\$	334,204	\$ 371,442	47%
HRRSA	\$	1,809,265	\$	156,940	\$	778,194	\$ 1,031,071	43%
Water Fund Contingency	\$	25,000	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 25,000	0%
TOTAL W & S EXPENDITURES	\$	2,539,911	\$	272,312	\$	1,112,398	\$ 1,427,513	44%
Transfer to General		\$1,338,264						
Transfer to Capital-Water & Sewer		\$0						
Transfer to Reserves		\$0					 	
TOTAL CAPITAL TRANSFER		\$1,338,264		-				-
		Budget		MTD		YTD	Variance	
TOTAL EXPENDITURES	\$	7,478,015	\$	847,733	\$	2,776,755	\$4,701,260	37%
NICT TOTAL				(6242 207)		(6702.240)		

(\$212,387)

(\$793,210)

NET TOTAL

^{*}pending budget amendment